# UNIVERSIDAD DE COSTA RICA SISTEMA DE ESTUDIOS DE POSGRADO

# CARACTERIZACIÓN MOLECULAR DE LAS COMUNIDADES BACTERIANAS ASOCIADAS A MICROPLÁSTICOS ENCONTRADOS EN EL SISTEMA DIGESTIVO DE LA LANGOSTA DE AGUA DULCE *Procambarus clarkii* (DECAPODA: CAMBARIDAE)

Tesis sometida a la consideración de la Comisión Programa de Estudios de Posgrado en Biología para optar al grado y título de Maestría Académica en Biología

ROSSY GUILLÉN WATSON

Ciudad Universitaria Rodrigo Facio, Costa Rica

2021

# **DEDICATORIA**

A mis papás, a mis hermanos, a Jimmy, a mis amigos y a mi familia. El appoyo incodicional que me birndaron durante este proceso, me ayudó a culminar con éxito uno de mis sueños

# AGRADECIMIENTOS

El autor desea dejar constancia de su agradecimiento a las siguientes personas e instituciones, que de alguna u otra forma colaboraron para la culminación de este proyecto:

A Dios por siempre escucharme, a mi mamá, a mi hermana y a Jimmy por siempre apoyarme y ser mis pilares para alcanzar con éxito cualquier meta que me proponga.

A mi papá por impulsarme a ser siempre una mejor persona y profesional.

Al Dr. Ingo Wehrtmann por su apoyo, atención y compromiso demostrado hacia mi persona durante el desarrollo de este trabajo.

A Dr. Keilor Rojas por acceder a fungir como mi asesor en este proyecto, así como por todo el tiempo y atención que dedicó para atender cualquier duda que tuve.

A la M.Sc. Monika Springer por acceder a fungir como mi asesora en este proyecto, así como por todas las sugerencias y consejos que me brindó durante este proceso.

A Fresia Villalobos Rojas, Juan C. Azofeifa Solano y Natali Casanova por ayudarme en la logística y recolecta de los especímes que se utilizaron en esta tesis.

A Maria Arias Andres por todo el tiempo y atención que dedicó para atender cualquier duda que tuve durante el bioensayo y por brindarnos los microplásticos puros y el alimento con microplastico.

A Raquel Romero Chaves por haberme apoyado en la elaboracion del mapa del sitio de muestreo. A Jairo Mendez Gómez por ayudarme con las imágenes de SEM.

Al Laboratorio Institucional de Microscopía del Instituto Tecnológico de Costa Rica, a la Unidad de Investigación en Pesca y Acuicultura (UNIP) del Centro de Investigación en Ciencias del Mar y Limnología (CIMAR), ubicado en la Universidad de Costa Rica y al Laboratorio de Estudios Ecotoxicológicos (ECOTOX), ubicado en la Universidad Nacional, por el apoyo recibido, así como por permitirme hacer uso de sus instalaciones y equipos para culminar el proyecto.

"Esta Tesis fue aceptada por la Comisión del Programa de Estudios de Posgrado en Biologías de la Universidad de Costa Rica, como requisito parcial para optar al grado y título de Maestría Académica en Biología".

> Dra. Yolanda Camacho García Representante del Decano Sistema de Estudios de Posgrado

> > Dr. Ingo Wehrtmann Director de tesis

Dr. Keilor Rojas Jiménez Asesor

M. Sc. Monika Springer Springer Asesora

PhD. César Rodríguez Sánchez **Representante del Director Programa de Posgrado en Biología** 

> Rossy Guillén Watson Candidata

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEDICATORIAii
AGRADECIMIENTOSiii
HOJA DE APROBACIÓNiv
TABLE OF CONTENTSv
RESUMENvii
ABSTRACTviii
LIST OF TABLESix
LIST OF FIGURESx
LIST OF APPENDICESxii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONSxiii
INTRODUCTION1
OBJECTIVES
2.1. General Objective7
2.2. Specifics objectives7
MATERIALS AND METHODS8
3.1 Sample collection
3.2 Laboratory conditions to evaluate the effect of microplastics on bacterial communities in the gut of <i>P. clarkii</i>
3.3 Microplastic extraction in the intestinal tract of the red swamp crayfish P. clarkii11
3.3.1 Observation and identification of MPs12
3.4 DNA extraction from bacterial communities present in intestinal tract the red swamp
crayfish of <i>P. clarkii</i> 13
3.5 PCR-DGGE
3.5.1. PCR Amplification
3.5.2. DGGE

3.6. Amplification and sequencing with Illumina on Miseq 300bp PE, 100K reads	s of the
16S DNA gene	14
3.7. Bioinformatics and statistical analyses	15
3.7.1 Taxonomic assignation	15
3.7.2 Statistical analyses	15
RESULTS	17
4.1. Sampling and bioassay with red swamp crayfish	17
4.2 Observation of microplastics	18
4.3. Molecular analyses and taxonomic assignation	21
4.3.1 PCR-DGGE	21
4.3.2 High-throughput sequencing of the 16S rRNA	25
4.4. Bioinformatics and statistical analysis	27
DISCUSSION	
5.1 Parameters and experimental trial in <i>P. clarkii</i>	29
5.2 Molecular characterization of intestinal tract bacteria communities	30
5.2.1. PCR-DGGE	30
5.2.2 High-throughput sequencing of the 16S rRNA	31
2.3 Bioinformatics and statistical analysis	35
CONCLUSIONS	37
REFERENCES	38
APPENDICES	57

## RESUMEN

La contaminación por plásticos está causando daños irreparables en el planeta y se agrava cada día. Los microplásticos (MPs) son un contaminante peligroso de interés mundial que amenaza a los organismos, los ecosistemas acuáticos y la salud pública. En este estudio experimental, elegimos como modelo animal de agua dulce a la langosta de río Procambarus clarkii, por ser una especie invasora exitosa, cosmopolita y muy tolerante condiciones extremas de nuevos ambientes, e investigamos la composición del microbioma del tracto intestinal de 12 individuos en tres condiciones: muestreados directamente del medio ambiente y en condiciones de laboratorio, expuestos con o sin MPs en los alimentos, utilizando PCR-DGGE y secuenciación de alto rendimiento del gen 16S rRNA, para determinar su efecto en el microbioma. Determinamos que Firmicutes, Proteobacteria, Bacteroidota y Actinobacteria eran los filos predominantes en la microbiota intestinal y desempeñaban papeles importantes en las funciones intestinales de digestión, absorción e inmunidad de P. clarkii. Tras 96 horas de exposición a los MPs, se observó una evidente disbiosis de la microbiota intestinal, como un aumento de las Alfaproteobacterias y las Actinobacterias. Además, se pudo evidenciar un aumento en la abundancia de los géneros Klebsiella, Acinetobacter, Hydromonas, Pseudomonas, Gemmobacter y Enterobacter. La mayoría de estos géneros se encuentran también en la microbiota intestinal de los humanos y causan infecciones debido a su resistencia a los antibióticos, por lo que podrían considerarse como microorganismos potencialmente perjudiciales para la salud de P. clarkii. Además, la abundancia de la clase Clostridia y Bateroides disminuyó en las muestras con MP, siendo microorganismos cruciales para el desarrollo del sistema inmune y para la prevención de patógenos, por lo que el desequilibrio podría ser un indicador de alguna alteración de la salud en P. clarkii. En general, estos resultados revelan una diferencia significativa en la riqueza (p=0,028) de las comunidades bacterianas intestinales tras el consumo de MPs en comparación con las muestras sin MPs, lo que favorece la abundancia de bacterias oportunistas y una posible transferencia de bacterias entre MPs a la microbiota intestinal del cangrejo de río, pudiendo afectar también a la salud de otros animales acuáticos y alterar los ecosistemas.

**Palabras clave:** Microbiota intestinal, cangrejo de río, microplásticos, agua dulce, disbiosis, medio ambiente.

### ABSTRACT

Plastic pollution is causing irreparable damage to the planet and it is getting worse every day. Microplastics (MPs) are a hazardous pollutant of global concern that threatens organisms, aquatic ecosystems and public health. In this study, we chose the invasive, cosmopolitan and highly environmentally tolerant the red swamp crayfish Procambarus clarkii as a freshwater animal model and studied the composition of the intestinal tract microbiome of 12 individuals under three conditions: individuals sampled directly from the environment, individuals reared under laboratory conditions and exposed with or without MPs in feed, using PCR-DGGE and high-throughput sequencing of the 16S rRNA gene to determine its effect on the microbiome. The results revealed that Firmicutes, Proteobacteria, Bacteroidota and Actinobacteria were the predominant phyla in the gut microbiota, which play important roles in the intestinal functions of digestion, absorption and immunity of P. clarkii. After 96 hours of exposure to MPs, an evident dysbiosis of the intestinal microbiota was observed, such as an increase in alphaproteobacteria and actinobacteria. Moreover, results revealed an increase in the abundance of Klebsiella, Acinetobacter, Hydromonas, Pseudomonas, Gemmobacter and Enterobacter genera. Most of these genera are present also in the intestinal microbiota of humans and cause infections due to their resistance to antibiotics, so they could be considered as microorganisms potentially detrimental to the health of P. clarkii. In addition, the abundance of the Clostridia and Bateroides class decreased in samples with MPs, being crucial microorganisms for the development of the immune system and the prevention of pathogens. Therefore, the imbalance could be an indicator of some health alteration in P. *clarkii*. Overall, these results revealed a significant difference in the richness (p=0.028) of intestinal bacterial communities after consumption of MPs compared to samples without MPs, which favors the abundance of opportunistic bacteria and a possible transfer of bacteria between MPs to the intestinal microbiota of the cravfish, which could also affect the health of other aquatic organisms and alter ecosystems.

Keywords: Gut microbiota, crayfish, microplastics, freshwater, dysbiosis, environment.

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Measurements of individuals under laboratory conditions
Table 2. Measured water parameters of individuals under experimental conditions for 96 h.
Table 3. Microplastics (MPs) identified in the samples of intestinal tracts of Procambarus
clarkii maintained in the laboratory and fed with pellets with MPs
Table 4. Profile matrix of 16S RNA banding of 13 Procambarus clarkii intestinal tract
samples for banding pattern analysis, based on the presence and absence of bands23

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Map of the sampling site at the Cachí reservoir, Cartago, Costa Rica. A) and B) represent the sampling sites. This map was created with ArcMap 10.8.1 Figure 2. Images of sampling site and experimental essay with P. clarkii. A) and B) Sampling site. C) Plastic contamination at the sampling site. D) and E) Acclimatization conditions at CIMAR Laboratory. F) Bioassay at Ecotoxicological Studies Laboratory (ECOTOX). G) 2L container for the bioassay with red crayfish inside. H) P. Clarkii. ..... 10 Figure 3. Summary of the methodology used.\* One specimen died after 48 h and 72 h....16 Figure 4. Morphotypes of microplastics were found in gut samples of Procambarus clarkii fed with MP (T1, T3 and T7). Microplastics were found in the intestinal tract (A, B and C), pellets or fragments (D, E, F, G, H and I), fibers (J, K and L). ..... 19 Figure 5. Microplastic fragments encountered in intestinal tissue of Procambarus clarkii in Figure 6. DSC signals from mixtures of pellets (30% protein) with MPs (30% rPET), black Figure 7. 16S rRNA PCR amplification of red swamp crayfish Procambarus clarkii intestinal tract. C= Control Cachí reservoir, S= Soil, AG= Water, C= fed pellets without Figure 8. Results of PCR-DGGE from the red swamp crayfish *Procambarus clarkia* guts. A= Control Cachí reservoir, S= Soil, AG= Water, C= fed pellets without microplastic and T= fed pellets with microplastic. A total of 25 different bands were counted in all samples Figure 9. 16S rRNA dendrogram of the intestinal tracts of the red swamp crayfish Procambarus clarkii and water and soil samples from the collection site. \* A= Control

Cachí reservoir, S= Soil, AG= Water, C= fed pellets without microplastic and T= fed pellets with microplastic. Data generated from Pearson's correlation coefficient, performed with Minitab® 19.1.1 statistical software (Minitab, LLC, United States), see Appendix 4.24

# LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix 1. Measurements of the 10 direct environmental samples	57
Appendix 2. Measurements of the 10 samples reared under laboratory conditions	, after
exposure to acclimatization conditions 12 days.	57
Appendix 3. Measurements of the 10 samples reared under laboratory conditions,	before
exposed to feed with or without MPs for 96h	58
Appendix 4. Cluster analysis of observations	59
Appendice 5. Bioinformatic and statistical analysis	59

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

MPs: Microplastics rPET: Recycled Polyethylene Terephthalate DO: Dissolved oxygen V: Voltios SEM: Scanning Electron Microscope DSC: Differencial scanning calorimetry PCR: Polymerase Chain Reaction DGGE: Denaturing Gradient Gel Electrophoresis dNTP: Deoxynucleotide TAE: Tris-Acetate–EDTA OTUs: Operational Taxonomical Units ASV: Amplicon Sequence Variants

NCBI: National Center for Biotechnology Information

UPGMA: Unweighted Pair-Group Method Using an Arithmetic Average

NMDS: Non-metric multidimensional scaling analyses

UNIVERSIDAD DE COSTARICA SEP Sistema de Estudios de Posgrado
Autorización para digitalización y comunicación pública de Trabajos Finales de Graduación del Sistema de Estudios de Posgrado en el Repositorio Institucional de la Universidad de Costa Rica.
Yo, Rossy Guillén Watson, con cédula de identidad503530784, en m
condición de autor del TFG titulado Caracterización molecular de las comunidades bacterianas
asociadas a microplástico encontrados en el sistema digestivo de las langostas de agua dulce Procambarus clarkii
(DECAPODA: CAMBARIDAE)
Autorizo a la Universidad de Costa Rica para digitalizar y hacer divulgación pública de forma gratuita de dicho TFG a través del Repositorio Institucional u otro medio electrónico, para ser puesto a disposición del público según lo qu establezca el Sistema de Estudios de Posgrado. SI NO * X *En caso de la negativa favor indicar el tiempo de restricción: Dos año (s). Este Trabajo Final de Graduación será publicado en formato PDF, o en el formato que en el momento se establezca de tal forma que el acceso al mismo sea libre, con el fin de permitir la consulta e impresión, pero no su modificación Manifiesto que mi Trabajo Final de Graduación fue debidamente subido al sistema digital Kerwá y su contenid corresponde al documento original que sirvió para la obtención de mi título, y que su información no infringe r violenta ningún derecho a terceros. El TFG además cuenta con el visto bueno de mi Director (a) de Tesis o Tutor (a y cumplió con lo establecido en la revisión del Formato por parte del Sistema de Estudios de Posgrado.
FIRMA ESTUDIANTE

Nota: El presente documento constituye una declaración jurada, cuyos alcances aseguran a la Universidad, que su contenido sea tomado como cierto. Su importancia radica en que permite abreviar procedimientos administrativos, y al mismo tiempo genera una responsabilidad legal para que quien declare contrario a la verdad de lo que manifiesta, puede como consecuencia, enfrentar un proceso penal por delito de perjurio, tipificado en el artículo 318 de nuestro Código Penal. Lo anterior implica que el estudiante se vea forzado a realizar su mayor esfuerzo para que no sólo incluya información veraz en la Licencia de Publicación, sino que también realice diligentemente la gestión de subir el documento correcto en la plataforma digital Kerwá.

### **INTRODUCTION**

Plastic pollution is causing irreparable damage to the planet, and the situation is getting worse every day (Lebreton et al., 2018). It is estimated that by 2050 there will be more plastic than fish in the sea (World Economic Forum and Ellen MacArthur Foundation, 2017). In Costa Rica, about 550 tons of plastic are discarded daily, where 80% (440 tons) is thrown into rivers and seas; 11% (60.5 tons) remains in landfills and the environment; while only 9% (49.5 tons) is recycled (Gutiérrez et al., 2017; Grajales, 2018).

Plastic takes hundreds of years to degrade (Cole et al., 2011). However, by the effect of abrasion and other physicochemical processes, it can fragment into smaller pieces (<5 mm), commonly known as microplastics (MPs) (Cole et al., 2011; Law & Thompson, 2014). Additionally, they can adsorb additives, heavy metals, antibiotics, pesticides, as well as other toxicants and can harbor other types of beneficial or pathogenic microorganisms (plastisphere) (Hirai et al., 2011; Zettler et al., 2013; Jahnke et al., 2017; Harrison et al. 2018; Liu et al., 2021). Because of their ubiquity, they have been found all over the planet and also throughout the water column. They have been encountered in the north (Kanhai et al., 2018) and the south pole (Waller et al., 2017), in surface waters (Kanhai et al., 2017), rivers (Lechner et al., 2014; Klein et al., 2015; Lebreton et al., 2017), lakes (Blettler et al., 2017), estuaries (Peng et al. 2017), sewage treatment plants (McCormick et al., 2014; Mintenig et al., 2017), attach to raindrops (Elizalde-Velázquez et al., 2021), as well as at the bottom of oceans (Woodall et al., 2014).

In Costa Rica, a recent study in the National Park Las Baulas found the presence of microplastics in the digestive system of 89% of fish and 76% of crustaceans, with an average of  $3.75 \pm 1.70$  pieces of MP/fish and  $2.64 \pm 1.36$  pieces of MP/crustacean (Astorga-Pérez, 2020). Other studies (Lundström & Mårtensson, 2015; Bermúdez-Guzmán et al., 2020) found evidence of the presence of MPs in planktivorous fish from the Pacific coast of Central America; all analyzed individuals contained MPs, and from the 1100 pieces, 20.5% were particles and 79.5% fibers.

Setälä et al. (2014) showed for the first time the ingestion of MPs via planktonic organisms from one trophic level (mesozooplankton) to a higher level (macrozooplankton), suggesting

that the impacts of plastic transfer and possible accumulation in the food web require further research. Matsson et al. (2014) demonstrated that nanoparticle uptake occurs along the algal-zooplankton-fish-human food chain, with consequent genetic, morphological, and behavioral alterations. This problem will flow from lower to higher nutrient levels in the food chain, causing human health risks from transferring MPs between mussels and crabs (Miranda & de Carvalho-Souza, 2016).

Studies with decapods showed that wild populations in marine environments are exposed to microplastics, *Crangon crangon* (Devriese et al., 2015), *Nephrops norvegicus* (Murray & Cowie, 2011). In both studies, predominantly plastic fibers were detected in 63% and 83% of the animals examined, respectively. Most studies on the effects of microplastics have focused on marine organisms, while the biological impacts of these types of particles on freshwater organisms remain relatively unknown (Eerkes-Medrano et al., 2015). Previous studies have indicated the presence of microplastics in both freshwater and terrestrial biosphere (Derraik, 2002; Eerkes-Medrano et al., 2015). Therefore, further research focusing on the effects of microplastics on the biology of freshwater organisms is needed (Scherer et al., 2018).

In China, the species *Eriocheir sinensis* is an economically important crab for freshwater fisheries (Yu et al., 2018). In addition, this benthic decapod is typical in the Yangtze River of China, where the accumulation of microplastics in both water and sediments is increasingly serious (Zhao et al., 2014). Yu et al. (2018) demonstrated that microplastics can accumulate in *E. sinensis* tissues and negatively affect growth. Furthermore, they evidenced that microplastic exposure causes damage and induces oxidative stress in the hepatopancreas of *E. sinensis*. These results provided basic biological data for environmental and human risk assessments of microplastics of major global concern, demonstrating the value of conducting such studies (Yu et al. 2018).

When ingested, especially at the micro-and nanoscale, MPs can also have toxic effects by entering the circulatory system of organisms as nanoparticles (Avio et al., 2015; Grigorakis et al., 2017). Microplastics' toxic cellular effects have also been reported in blue mussels (*Mytilus edulis*) and mesenchymal stem cells (Jiang et al., 2011; Von et al., 2016).

However, little is known about the effects of MPs on the gut microbiota of fish (Jin et al., 2018) and freshwater crustaceans (Scherer et al., 2018).

The toxicity of MPs in aquatic organisms does not only cause physical damage in fish and crustaceans (Pedà et al, 2016; Jovanović, 2017). Moreover, several studies revealed the toxic impact of MPs causing internal damage such as blocking the digestive tract, reducing growth rates, blocking enzyme production, inducing oxidative stress, and even affecting reproduction and interaction with microorganisms in the environment (Wright et al, 2013; Jeong et al, 2016; Sussarellu et al, 2016; Rodríguez-Seijo et al, 2017; Caruso, 2015; Grigorakis et al, 2017).

Plastic particles, having a high surface-to-volume ratio, are colonized by microorganisms, including pathogens, which disrupt food webs, nutrient cycles and the balance of aquatic ecosystems (Zettler et al., 2013; Kirstein et al., 2016; Arias-Andres et al., 2018). Considering the widespread presence of microplastics especially in aquatic systems, plastic is frequently found in the digestive tract of zooplankton, invertebrates and fish (Cole et al., 2016; Steer et al., 2017). However, little is known about the effects of microplastics on the gut microbiota of fish (Jin et al., 2018) and freshwater crustaceans (Scherer et al., 2018).

Gut microbiota refers to the community of microorganisms residing in the gastrointestinal tract, is essential for health, and is involved in the regulation of many physiological functions in the host organism (Hsiao et al., 2013; Yano et al., 2015; Jin et al., 2017). Gut microorganisms are crucial for the healthy culture of aquatic animals (Zhou et al., 2014). Studies have shown that environmental stresses, such as changes in the aquaculture environment and contaminant input, can destroy microbial community dynamics in aquatic animals (Huang et al., 2021). This leads to significant changes in the intestinal microflora (Guo et al., 2020; Zhang et al., 2020; Zhang et al., 2021a; Wu et al., 2021; Zhenbing et al., 2021), thus impairing host immunity. Bacterial diversity is essential for ecological function and changes in the gut microbial community of aquatic organisms, such as crustaceans, increase their risk of disease (Guo et al., 2020).

Crustaceans are the second-largest subphylum on Earth and consist of crabs, crayfish, lobsters and shrimps (Vogt, 2021). The digestive system of crustaceans consists of

the digestive tract and digestive gland (Zhenbing et al., 2021a). In research with economically important shrimp, the involvement of the microbiome in the regulation of health and disease in shrimp was studied, it was also possible to verify how the intestinal microbiota changes with the introduction of various pathogens in the decapod (Chae et al., 2019; Foysal et al., 2021; Holt et al., 2021). Likewise, several characterization studies of the gut microbiota in another decapod of importance for aquaculture, *P. clarkii* have been carried out to evidence the importance of the interaction of bacterial communities and how dysbiosis can affect the health of the organisms, altering their ecosystem and, therefore, their productive efficiency in aquaculture (Guo et al., 2020; Zhang et al., 2020; Zhang et al., 2021b).

In Costa Rica, the taxonomic composition of the freshwater decapod fauna is composed of three families: Palaemonidae and Atyidae (Caridea), and Pseudothelphusidae (Brachyura) (Magalhães & Türkay 1996). *Procambarus clarkii* (Girard, 1852) is a decapod of the family Cambaridae, has a natural geographic distribution in northeastern Mexico and south-central United States of America (USA) and has been extensively cultivated in the USA (Hobbs, 1972). Due to its importance for aquaculture, *P. clarkii* has been introduced in numerous countries around the world and is currently considered the most cosmopolitan crayfish ("acosil" in Mexico), present in natural environments in all continents except Australia and Antarctica (Viccon-Pale et al., 2016). It is considered a successful or model invasive species, as it possesses characteristics such as early sexual maturity, rapid growth, high fecundity, direct development, a relatively short life cycle (Hobbs, 1972; Gherardi, 2006). In addition, this organism can adapt to new environments, being tolerant to low oxygen levels, resistant to high temperatures, flexible to prolonged periods of drought, and able to survive in saltwater, for all these characteristics it has been recognized as the species with the greatest ecological plasticity of all Decapods (Rodríguez et al. 2015).

According to Huner (1977), *P. clarkii* was introduced in Costa Rica around 1966. It is an omnivorous species, but can also be saprophagous, although it only consumes prey that is not decomposing (Hobbs, 1972). Among its favorite foods are worms (annelids), insects, insect larvae, fish, frog eggs and salamander (Campos, 2005). Their feeding behavior is changeable to survive since they are attracted to animal or artificial foods

through remote receptors (telereceptors) and when food becomes scarce, these organisms become vegetarian, changing their bacterial structure (Gutiérrez-Yurrita et al., 1998).

The identification of the digestive bacterial genetic structure associated with microplastic ingestion in *P. clarkii* can be considered a substantial avenue to obtain information on additive exposure to this pollutant (Capanni et al., 2021; Xavier et al., 2021). Above all, to fully understand the impact of absorbed and plastic-associated contaminants on aquatic organisms (Capanni et al., 2021). So far, no similar studies have been conducted in the country to assess the transfer of (environmentally relevant) concentrations of chemicals, both contaminants, and additives, like MPs, in host organisms, clearly indicating that this is an area in need of further research (Li et al., 2018).

Therefore, obtaining information on the impact of MPs on this species will be very important and innovative, especially for its effects on ecosystems and public health since this crustacean is widely consumed due to its abundance in one place (Heindler et al., 2019; Zhang et al., 2020; Huang et al., 2021; Wu et al., 2021). The gut microbiome and its bacteria-host interactions are a complex network of associations and to explore that complexity, molecular tools are the most suitable options for such studies, as more robust and meaningful results are obtained (Pompanon et al., 2012; Sun et al., 2018). Therefore, high-throughput sequencing technology provides high-definition tools to investigate complex taxonomic assemblages of bacterial communities in depth (Ding et al., 2017).

Molecular methods based on the recovery of microbial diversity by 16S RNA gene sequence analysis are the most suitable options for this type of study to obtain robust and meaningful results on the structure (i.e. species composition and abundance) of very diverse bacterial communities (Sun et al., 2018) such as lake sediment samples, soils (Li et al., 2012), gut microbial diversity of terrestrial and aquatic animals (Huber et al., 2004; Janczyk et al., 2007; Liu et al., 2011).

The gut microbiome and its bacteria-host interactions are a complex network of associations and to explore that complexity, experimental molecular methods with high resolution are needed (Pompanon et al., 2012). Despite their usefulness, denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis (DGGE), cloning or culture-based methods have shown limitations in the accurate characterization of complex bacterial communities (Boutin et al., 2013). On

the other hand, high-throughput sequencing technology provides high-definition tools to deeply investigate complex taxonomic assemblages of bacterial communities (Ding et al., 2017). These techniques allow characterizing the species composition and abundance of highly diverse bacterial communities (Sun et al., 2018). Therefore, this study aimed to characterize the structure of bacterial communities associated with the presence of MP in the digestive system of the red swamp crayfish *Procambarus clarkii* in Costa Rica, using the molecular technique of high-throughput sequencing by analyzing the 16S RNA gene.

### **RESEARCH QUESTION**

How do MPs affect the structure of bacterial communities associated with the intestinal tract of the the red swamp crayfish *Procambarus clarkii*?

# **OBJECTIVES**

## 2.1. General Objective

Analyze the structure of the bacterial communities associated with the presence of MPs in the digestive system of the red swamp crayfish *Procambarus clarkii* from the Cachí reservoir of Costa Rica, using high-throughput sequencing of the 16S rRNA gene, to determine its effect on the microbiome.

## 2.2. Specifics objectives

- Identify the bacterial composition associated in the intestinal tract of the freshwater the red swamp crayfish *P. clarkii*.

- Determine microplastics-associated bacterial communities in the intestinal tract of *P*. *clarkii* through sequencing of the 16S rRNA gene.

- Analyze bioinformatically and statistically the differences in the taxonomic composition of the bacterial communities of the intestinal tract of *P. clarkii* and microplastics-associated bacteria to demonstrate the dysbiosis effect of the contaminant on the freshwater the red swamp crayfish intestinal microbiome.

# **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### **3.1 Sample collection**

Individuals of *P. clarkii* were collected at the Cachí reservoir, the sampling site was chosen where the species was known to be introduced, access to the site was easy to obtain specimens of this decapod, and where plastic contamination was visible. A total of 30 red swamp crayfish were collected, 10 individuals (seven females and three males of P. Clarkii) were specifically sampled at the points with the following coordinates 9°49'42.8"N 83°48'45.3"W and 9°49'42.0"N 83°48'44.0"W (Figure 1), these samples were analyzed immediately after sampling (Control Cachí reservoir), see Appendix 1. On the other hand, for the experiment in laboratory conditions (fed pellets without and with MPs), 20 male individuals of P.clarkii of similar sizes were purchased from local fishermen in the Cachí reservoir. These samples had their acclimatization and processing period, a procedure that will be detailed later in section 3.2. To continue with a homogeneous study, we focused only on males of *P. clarkii* since they were the individuals that were collected the most in this research and, therefore, could be compared with the other organisms selected for the laboratory conditions. In addition, males are the most consumed by the people for the size and the abundance because the monthly growth rate is higher in males than in females due to the incubation and juvenile care periods (Hazlett & Rittschof, 1985; Hamasaki et al., 2020) (Figure 2).

To avoid possible contamination of the samples with external plastic material, the individuals were captured manually, using nitrile gloves and clean cloth bags, and subsequently stored in ice coolers until further processing. Water temperature and pH were measured at the sampling site with an alcohol thermometer and pH test strips (Merck Millipore, Darmstadt, Germany). The identification of the red swamp crayfish was carried out following the morphometric and morphological characteristics described by Campos (2005).



**Figure 1.** Map of the sampling site at the Cachí reservoir, Cartago, Costa Rica. A) and B) represent the sampling sites. This map was created with ArcMap 10.8.1 (https://desktop.arcgis.com/es/arcmap/).

After collection, the individuals were weighed, measured, and dissected at the laboratory of the Research Unit for Fishery and Aquaculture (UNIP) of the Research Center of Marine Science and Limnology (CIMAR), located at the University of Costa Rica, San José. The intestinal contents were washed three times with sterile water and were placed in sterile glass tubes until genomic DNA extraction.



**Figure 2.** Images of sampling site and experimental essay with *P. clarkii*. A) and B) Sampling site. C) Plastic contamination at the sampling site. D) and E) Acclimatization conditions at CIMAR Laboratory. F) Bioassay at Ecotoxicological Studies Laboratory (ECOTOX). G) 2L container for the bioassay with red crayfish inside. H) *P. Clarkii*.

# 3.2 Laboratory conditions to evaluate the effect of microplastics on bacterial communities in the gut of *P. clarkii*.

In the laboratory, specimens of *P. clarkii* were acclimatized following the procedure proposed by Yu et al. (2018) with the following modifications. The laboratory conditions were maintained for 12 days for acclimatization at 26-28 °C  $\pm$  2 ° C in fresh culture water (drinking water, filtered and sterilized with UV and well aerated; pH 7.6  $\pm$  0.5) (Jin et al., 2019). During this period, they were fed once a day every 48 h for five days with

commercial feed (Nutrafin commercial brand). Feed, fecal pellets, and water change were done every 48 h. Before starting the laboratory experiments, 20 males of the red swamp crayfish *P. clarkii* were weighed and measured. We ensured that the individuals selected for the experiment were of similar size. They were not fed for 48 h to empty their intestine tract.

A bioassay was conducted at the Regional Institute for Studies on Toxic Substances of the National University (IRET-UNA), specifically at the Ecotoxicological Studies Laboratory (ECOTOX), to observe the effect of MPs on bacterial communities. The feed without microplastics (powdered fish food with 38% protein) and with MPs made from recycled polyethylene terephthalate (30% rPET 500 µm -1 mm particle size+70% feed) was provided by IRET-UNA collaborators. 20 males of P. clarkii were cultured in 20 sterile glass flasks with a capacity of approximately 3000 ml. Each flask contained a volume of 2000 ml of UV-sterilized and filtered water as well as one of the red swamp crayfish. ten specimens were exposed to a daily dose of 0.69 g of feed with MPs and the other red swamp crayfish individuals were exposed to feed without MPs for 96 h. Before changing the water, the following parameters were measured daily with a portable multi-parameter: pH, temperature (°C), dissolved oxygen (mg/L), and conductivity (µS/cm), see this result in Appendix 2. Two specimens died before the end of the bioassay (one without MPs and one with MPs), so they were eliminated from the study. After completion of 96 h, 18 red swamp crayfish the individuals were measured and weighed before the dissection of the digestive system. Intestinal tracts dissections were performed with sterile surgical forceps and scissors. After dissection, the crayfish were measured and weighed before being divided into two portions, one for extraction of genomic DNA and the other for the extraction of MPs with 10% KOH digestion, following the methodology described below, see the this results in **Appendix 3 and 4**.

### 3.3 Microplastic extraction in the intestinal tract of the red swamp crayfish P. clarkii.

Each sample of the intestine tract was divided into two portions: one was used to determine the presence of plastids following protocols established by Dehaut et al. (2016). The other part of the sample was used for genomic DNA extraction.

For the determination of the presence of plastids, tissues were transferred and maintained for three weeks in an alkaline medium with 20ml of 10% m/v KOH (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, Missouri, USA) (Dehaut et al., 2016; Kühn et al., 2017). After digestion, the remaining solution was vacuum filtered through 0.45  $\mu$ m  $\mu$ m microfiber filter papers (47 mm diameter; Sartorius Stedim Biotech, Goettingen, Germany). Subsequently, these filters were oven-dried for 48 h at 60 °C.

#### 3.3.1 Observation and identification of MPs

A stereomicroscope (Leica Microsystem, Wetzlar, Germany) was used to visually inspect the MP particles collected from the intestinal tracts; MPs were photographed and subsequently analyzed for color and shape. According to their shape, the particles were classified into fibers (elongated) or fragments (angular and irregular pieces). In addition, to determine the presence of microplastics in the study samples, particles were separated by size, with a length of less than 2.5 mm, and stored in aluminum foil and glass Petri dishes.

A Hitachi High-Technologies TM3000 tabletop scanning electron microscope (SEM) with an accelerating voltage of 15 kV was used to observe the microstructure of both the intestinal tissue of *P. clarkii* and MPs. A cross-sections of the samples were placed on aluminum holders attached to a carbon sheet. Subsequently, we metalized the samples with gold-palladium to increase electrical conductivity using an EMS 150R ES ionic cover instrument (EMS, Hatfield, PA) (Samal, 2020; Chae et al., 2019).

We performed DSC using an SDT-Q600 thermal analyzer (TA Instruments, New Castle, DE) to detect the characteristic endothermic reactions of the mixture of pellets with pure MPs and MPs used for the bioassay. To perform the dynamic and isothermal analyses, 10 mg of pellet samples with pure MPs and rPET were used. All DSC experiments were performed in a nitrogen atmosphere with a determined purge flow rate of 100 mL/min. The dynamic DSC was heated from room temperature to 800 °C at a heating rate of 10 °C/min (flow rate: 30 cm3 /min). The temperature was monitored using a thermocouple inserted into the reactor to provide a graphical representation of the changes in sample mass as the temperature increased. Finally, the rate of change of sample mass as a function of temperature was plotted to simplify the weight reading as a function of the temperature thermogram peaks, which occur close together (Majewsky et al., 2016).

# 3.4 DNA extraction from bacterial communities present in intestinal tract the red swamp crayfish of *P. clarkii*.

The dorsal surface of each of the red swamp crayfish from the experiments was washed with sterile water and disinfected for five minutes with 70% v/v ethanol. The intestine was removed by applying mechanical force (Meziti et al., 2010; Zhang et al., 2016). Approximately 250 mg of the tissue were grounded and extracted using the protocol of the commercial DNeasy PowerSoil Pro Kit (QIAGEN, Germantown, MD, USA). Subsequently, DNA quality was measured on a NanoDrop spectrophotometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) with an approximate yield of 1.7 to 1.8 purity at a wavelength ratio of 260:280 nm and a concentration of >70 ng/µl.

### **3.5 PCR-DGGE**

For cost reasons, it should be mentioned that the composition of bacterial communities in the intestinal tract had to be analyzed using 12 similarly sized male individuals of *Procambarus clarkii*, divided into three conditions: direct samples from the environment, control Cachí reservoir (three specimens), as well as reared in laboratory conditions, exposed to feed with (five specimens) or without MPs (five specimens). The selection criteria for choosing *P. clarkii* and continuing with the study were based on the quality and high concentration of DNA obtained in the extraction.

### **3.5.1. PCR Amplification**

 $65^{\circ}$ C for annealing45 s (temperature decreases by 0.5 °C with each new cycle, touchdown PCR-DGGE on the AB applied biosystems thermal cycler) and 72°C for extension 2 min. After that, another 20 cycles of denaturation at 94°C for 30 s were conducted, followed by annealing of 55°C for 30 s, extension at 72°C for 2 min, one cycle for a final extensión at 72°C for 10 min. The PCR products (expected sizes about 200 bp) were analyzed by running 5  $\mu$  aliquots of the reaction mixtures in 2% agarose (Merck, Darmstadt, Alemania) gels.

### 3.5.2. DGGE

The DGGE technique was performed using The Dcode Universal Mutation Detection System (BIO-RAD, California, United States). We used 8% polyacrylamide gels (ratio of acrylamide and bisacrylamide 37:1) with a gradient of 45% to 65% denaturants (100% denaturant was defined as 7 M urea plus 40% formamide). The gels were run at 60°C (65 V) for 15 h in a 1X TAE buffer (40mM Tris, 20 mM acetic acid, 1 mM EDTA, pH 8.3) and visualized with 1X GelRed® Nucleic Acid Gel Stain (Biotium, California, United States). Then the gel staining was observed using a UVISAVE HD2 transilluminator (Thermo Fisher, Diepoldsau, Switzerland). The bands obtained by DGGE were analyzed by clustering using the Unweighted Pair-Group Method Using an Arithmetic Average (UPGMA) method to construct molecular phylogenetic trees using the program Minitab® LLC. 19.1.1 (Minitab. United States) (https://www.minitab.com/enus/products/minitab/free-trial/). The generated dendrogram was elaborated using Pearson's correlation coefficient using the program Minitab® 19.1.1 (Minitab, LLC, United States).

# 3.6. Amplification and sequencing with Illumina on Miseq 300bp PE, 100K reads of the 16S DNA gene

The DNA samples from the intestine of *P. clarkii* were sent to Macrogen Corp (Beotkkotro Geumcheon-g, Seoul, Rep. South Korea) for 16S rRNA gene sequencing, targeting the V3-V4 region using the universal primers Bakt\_341F: 5'- CCTACGGGGNGGCWGCAG-3' and Bakt\_805R: 5'- GACTACHVGGTATCTAATCC -3', following the procedure of Klindworth et al. (2013). Sequencing was performed with the MiSeq sequencing platform (Illumina, San Diego, CA, USA) (<u>https://dna.macrogen.com/</u>). Libraries were prepared on a paired-end Illumina platform using the Nextera XT Index Kit V2 to generate 300bp paired-end raw reads.

### 3.7. Bioinformatics and statistical analyses

### **3.7.1** Taxonomic assignation

The DADA2 version 1.18 was used to process the Illumina-sequenced paired-end fastq files and to generate a table of amplicon sequence variants (ASVs), which are higherresolution analogs of the traditional OTUs (Callahan et al., 2016). Briefly, we removed primers, inspected the quality profiles of the reads, filtered and trimmed sequences with a quality score < 30, estimated error rates, modeled and corrected amplicon errors, and inferred the sequence variants (Xavier et al., 2021). Then, the forward and reverse reads were merged to obtain the full denoised sequences, removed chimeras, and constructed the ASV table. Taxonomic inferences were made to the ASVs with the function assignTaxonomy, of DADA2, which uses as input the set of sequences to be classified and a training set of reference sequences with known taxonomy, which in this case was the SILVA database version 138 (Quast et al., 2013). An additional taxonomic assignment of the ASVs was carried out using the tool IDTAXA of DECIPHER (Murali et al., 2018) with version of SILVA and the RDP the same using database version 18 (http://rdp.cme.msu.edu/). The consistency between the taxonomic assignments of the different programs and databases was verified followed by performing a manual curation. In case of discrepancies in taxonomic inferences, a comparison was made with BLAST tool of the NCBI Genbank. All sequences assigned to Eukaryota or Chloroplast were removed. The sequence data were deposited in the NCBI Sequence Read Archive under. This process generated 671.092 sequences from the 12 samples (mean length = 409 nt). The average number of sequences per sample was 55.924 (ranging from 49.089 to 64.961).

### **3.7.2 Statistical analyses**

Statistical analyses and the visualization of results were performed with the R statistical program (R-Core-Team, 2019) and the Rstudio interface. Package Vegan v2.5-6 (Oksanen et al., 2020) was used to calculate alpha diversity estimators and non-metric multidimensional scaling analyses (NMDS). Data tables with the amplicon sequence variants (ASV) abundances were normalized into relative abundances and then converted

into a Bray–Curtis similarity matrix. To determine if there were significant differences between the bacterial community composition according to samples factors direct individuals from the environment, as well as reared in laboratory conditions, exposed to feed with or without MPs, we used the non-parametric multivariate analysis of variance (PERMANOVA) and pairwise PERMANOVA (adonis2 function with 999 permutations). In addition, we performed Indicator Species Analysis to identify ASVs associated with a specific treatment, using the Package Indicspecies version 1.7.9 with 999 permutations (De Cáceres et al., 2011).

For a better understanding of the methodology used, a summary has been provided (**Figure 3**).



Figure 3. Summary of the methodology used.\* One specimen died after 48 h and 72 h.

# **RESULTS**

### 4.1. Sampling and bioassay with red swamp crayfish

The males of *P. clarkii* control collected from the Cachí reservoir had a smaller mean length of  $4.36 \pm 0.19$  cm and mean weight of  $19.56 \pm 2.12$  g compared to the 20 males used for laboratory conditions, these were of similar size with a mean initial length of  $6.19 \pm 0.60$  cm and mean initial weight of  $29.11 \pm 6.69$  g (Appendix 1, 2 and 3). In addition, during sampling, the water temperature was maintained at  $21^{\circ}$ C and a neutral pH.

Under laboratory conditions, males red swamp crayfish fed pellets without MPs showed a slight increase in final weight relative to *P. clarkii* fed pellets with MPs. In terms of size, growth was not affected in either treatment (**Table 1**).

Description	Minimum	Maximum	Average	Standard deviation
Size (cm)				
Inicial treatment with pellets without MPs	5.61	7.45	6.28	0.62
Final treatment with pellets without MPs	5.81	7.56	6.39	0.61
Inicial treatment with pellets with MPs	5.31	7.30	6.09	0.60
Final treatment with pellets with MPs	5.86	7.14	6.58	0.46
Weight (g)				
Inicial treatment with pellets without MPs	18.87	39.16	28.59	6.69
Final treatment with pellets without MPs	22.82	39.33	30.27	6.10
Inicial treatment with pellets with MPs	25.21	34.84	29.62	3.09
Final treatment with pellets with MPs	19.07	39.33	29.99	5.39

**Table 1.** Measurements of individuals under laboratory conditions.

The pattern of the averages of the water parameters measured under experimental conditions was very similar in the two treatments (in pellet-fed individuals without MPs and with MPs). In both cases, pH and DO decreased after 96h, while temperature and conductivity increased (**Table 2**). Despite all those slight changes among parameters, all water characteristics were suitable for red swamp growth.

Description	pl	H	Tempe (°	erature C)	D( (mg	) /L)	Condu (µS/	ctivity cm)
Treatment with pellets without MPs	Inicial	Final	Inicial	Final	Inicial	Final	Inicial	Final
Minimum	7.17	6.30	20.70	20.90	7.96	6.51	253	275
Maximum	7.17	7.15	20.70	21.40	7.96	7.87	253	282
Average	7.17	6.58	20.70	21.18	7.96	7.43	253	279.50
Standard deviation	0.00	0.39	0.00	0.22	0.00	0.63	0.00	3.11
Treatment with pellets with MPs								
Minimum	7.17	6.28	20.70	21.20	7.96	7.38	253	270
Maximum	7.17	6.45	20.70	21.80	7.96	7.86	253	280
Average	7.17	6.35	20.70	21.52	7.96	7.59	253	275.60
Standard deviation	0.00	0.06	0.00	0.26	0.00	0.18	0.00	4.16

Table 2. Measured water parameters of individuals under experimental conditions for 96 h.

## 4.2 Observation of microplastics

To verify the presence of possible MPs in the samples, half of the intestinal tracts of the 12 *P. clarkii* males maintained in the laboratory were analyzed. In this study, the presence of MPs particles and fibers was observed in 60% of the intestinal tracts of the individuals in the treatment fed pellets with MPs (**Table 3, Figures 4** and **5**). No MPs residues were found in the control samples from the Cachí reservoir or in the intestinal tract of the individuals fed pellets with MPs.

**Table 3.** Microplastics (MPs) identified in the samples of intestinal tracts of *Procambarus clarkii* maintained in the laboratory and fed with pellets with MPs.

~ -	M			
Sample –	Fibres	No. of fragments	Color	
T1	1	6	Transparent	
Т3	2	1	Transparent	
Τ7	2	0	Black	



**Figure 4.** Morphotypes of microplastics were found in gut samples of *Procambarus clarkii* fed with MP (T1, T3 and T7). Microplastics were found in the intestinal tract (A, B and C), pellets or fragments (D, E, F, G, H and I), fibers (J, K and L).



**Figure 5.** Microplastic fragments encountered in intestinal tissue of *Procambarus clarkii* in the samples used for the laboratory experiment (T1).

DSC curves of pure rPET (red line) and pellet mixture with MPs (black line) were measured to detect the characteristic endothermic reactions of the feed mixture with MPs and pure MPs used for the bioassay. The results of the DSC thermal analysis showed two marked peaks in the mixture of pellets with MPs and pure rPET, the first peak was at a melting temperature between 50 - 100 °C and the second peak at a melting temperature of  $250 \degree$ C. (Figure 6).



**Figure 6.** DSC signals from mixtures of pellets (30% protein) with MPs (30% rPET), black line, and only MPs (pure rPET), red line.

## 4.3. Molecular analyses and taxonomic assignation

### 4.3.1 PCR-DGGE

The PCR was completely satisfactory. DNA banding patterns amplified satisfactorily between 190 and 200 bp, and the water control was not contaminated (**Figure 7**).



**Figure 7.** 16S rRNA PCR amplification of red swamp crayfish *Procambarus clarkii* intestinal tract. C= Control Cachí reservoir, S= Soil, AG= Water, C= fed pellets without MPs and T= fed pellets with MPs.

The results of PCR-DGGE were about 25 discernable bands for each sample. Some common bands for all samples collected (control samples from the Cachí reservoir and samples from the experimental conditions) and other unique bands only in the samples under experimental conditions. Also, the patterns of dominant 16S rDNA bands (most intense bands) and those that were well-separated bands (**Figure 8**). The samples fed pellets with MPs showed a decrease in the intensity of the common bands 5, 6, 9, 11, and 12 concerning the control samples from the Cachí reservoir and fed pellets without MPs. Four unique bands could be identified in individuals fed with pellets without MPs only one band was identified (24). In the control samples from the Cachí reservoir, no unique bands could be detected. On the other hand, the common bands of the samples obtained from the

individuals fed pellets with and without MPs were 10 and 22. The common bands of gut samples of specimens fed without MPs and those collected in Cachí reservoir were 8 and 25, and the only common was band 7 in red swamp crayfish fed with pellets with MPs and those from the Cachí reservoir (**Figure 8**).



**Figure 8.** Results of PCR-DGGE from the red swamp crayfish *Procambarus clarkia* guts. A= Control Cachí reservoir, S= Soil, AG= Water, C= fed pellets without microplastic and T= fed pellets with microplastic. A total of 25 different bands were counted in all samples analyzed.

**Table 4** shows a band profile matrix based on the presence and absence of important bands identified in the DGGE. Table 4 shows a band profile matrix based on the presence and absence of important bands identified in the DGGE. Bands 7, 8, 14, 15, 15, 18, 19, 20, 21, 23, 24 and 25 (highlighted in red, Table 4), show a possible change in the structure of the bacterial communities as they are absent in all the intestinal tracts of a sample and present
in another, depending on the type of sample. For example, band 7 was absent in red swamp crayfish fed with pellets without microplastics (C) but present in individuals fed with pellets with microplastics (T). The opposite case occurred with band 8 where intestinal tract content of specimens fed pellets without MPs (C) presented the band, which was absent in samples from red swamp crayfish fed pellets with MPs (T). Bands 18 to 21 were not found in individuals collected from Lake Chachí (A and C) but were encountered in individuals from treatment (T).

							Sa	amp	les						
Bands	A2	A4	A7	<b>S1</b>	AG	C2	C5	<b>C6</b>	<b>C7</b>	C10	<b>T1</b>	Т3	Т5	<b>T7</b>	Т9
1	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
2	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	1	1	1
3	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	1	1	0	0	1	0
4	0	1	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	0	0
5	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	0
6	0	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0
7	1	1	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0
8	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0
9	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	0
10	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	0
11	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	0
12	1	1	1	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0
13	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	1	0
14	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	0
15	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
16	1	1	0	0	1	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	1	1	0
17	1	1	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	1	1	0
18	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0
19	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0
20	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	1
21	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	1	1	1
22	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	0	0	1	1	1	0	0	0
23	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
24	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0
25	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

**Table 4.** Profile matrix of 16S RNA banding of 13 *Procambarus clarkii* intestinal tract

 samples for banding pattern analysis, based on the presence and absence of bands.

\* 1 means presence of the band and 0 is absence of the band. Red highlighting qualitatively shows a possible change in bacterial community structure when one or more of the bands are absent in one sample but present in another type of sample.

**Figure 9** shows the banding patterns obtained by DGGE grouped by the unweighted pair group method using an arithmetic mean (UPGMA) for the construction of molecular phylogenetic trees. The dendrogram highlights the division of two groups correlated with each other according to the Pearson's Correlation Coefficient and reveals the presence of a distance between 5.23 and 7.84 in the samples of Group 1 (A2, C6, C2, T3, C5, C10, T1, A4, T5, T7, AG) and Group 2 (S1, C7 and T9). What separates group 1 from group 2 is the higher number of bands in Group 1, i.e., they are samples with a higher diversity of bacteria. In contrast, Group 2 contains samples with fewer bands, i.e. they are less genetically diverse.



**Figure 9.** 16S rRNA dendrogram of the intestinal tracts of the red swamp crayfish *Procambarus clarkii* and water and soil samples from the collection site. \* A= Control Cachí reservoir, S= Soil, AG= Water, C= fed pellets without microplastic and T= fed pellets with microplastic. Data generated from Pearson's correlation coefficient, performed with Minitab® 19.1.1 statistical software (Minitab, LLC, United States), see **Appendix 4**.

Several samples (C7, water and soil samples) did not show any significant banding patterns and therefore were not subjected to high-throughput sequencing analysis.

## 4.3.2 High-throughput sequencing of the 16S rRNA

The intestinal tract microbiota of the 12 samples of Procambarus clarkii was composed by 1.053 amplicon sequence variants (ASVs), according to the analysis of sequences of the V3-V4 region of the 16S rRNA gene. All the bacterial sequences were assigned to 19 phyla and 37 classes. Firmicutes was the most abundant group of phyla representing 45% of the sequences and 12% of the ASVs, whereas Proteobacteria represented 40 % of the sequences and 46% of the ASVs, Bacteroidota 13% of the sequences and 23% of the ASVs and Actinobacteria represented 0.7% of the sequences and 6.7% of the ASVs. Within Firmicutes. the most abundant Candidatus\_Bacilloplasma, genera were *Candidatus*\_Hepatoplasma, *Erysipelothrix*. The Proteobacteria group was dominated by the genera Citrobacter, Hafnia and Shewanella. Bacteroides were the most abundant genus within Bacteroidota and Leucobacter within Actinobacteroidota. No Archaea was detected in the intestinal tract of *P. clarkiii* (Figure 10).



**Figure 10.** Percentages of microbial taxa detected in individuals of *Procambarus clarkii* in Cachí reservoir and those maintained under laboratory conditions and fed pellets with and without MPs.

Some differences between the treatments analyzed were encountered at the class level (**Figure 11**). Guts analyzed from individuals from Cachí reservoir presented generally a higher abundance of Gammaproteobacteria, Clostridia and Bacteroidia compared to individuals maintained in the laboratory. According to the indicator species analysis, particularly the genus *Tyzzerella* (Clostridia) represented an indicator species of the digestive tract of the guts from the control Cachí reservoir specimens. Samples from the red swamp crayfish of the laboratory experiment had a lower abundance of Clostridia. The intestinal tracts from crayfish fed pellets with MPs contained a higher proportion of Alphaproteobacteria and Actinobacteria compared to control Cachí reservoir and fed pellets without MPs samples According to the indicator species analysis, the predominant genera of this treatment were *Klebsiella*, *Acinetobacter*, *Hydromonas*, *Pseudomonas*, *Gemmobacter* and *Enterobacter*. Also, a significant decrease of bacteria belonging to the Bateroidia class was observed in gut samples of specimens fed pellets with MPs.



**Figure 11.** Relative abundance at the class level of predominant bacteria in intestinal tract samples of *Procambarus clarkii*. In Control Cachí reservoir samples (A2, A4 and A7), treatment samples fed pellets without microplastic (C2, C5, C6 and C10) and treatment samples fed pellets with MPs (T1, T3, T5, T7 and T9).

#### 4.4. Bioinformatics and statistical analysis

The NMDS analysis of the bacterial community composition showed that samples from the different treatments were separate from each other (**Figure 12**). The structure of the bacterial communities of the intestinal tract from specimens taken directly from Cachí reservoir separated clearly from the communities of the intestinal tracts of the red swamp crayfish from a laboratory experiments. The samples from *P. clarkii* fed with pellets with and without MPs are generally separated except for some samples that overlap. However, according to the statistical analysis, these genetic differences between the structure of the communities per treatment were significant (Permanova, p=0.034).



**Figure 12.** Non-metric multidimensional scale (NMDS) reflecting the degree of variation in intestinal bacterial communities from *Procambarus clarkii*. Different symbols denote especimens from control (Cachí reservoir) and laboratory treatments (fed pellets with MPs and without MPs).

When analyzing the alpha diversity estimators, individuals fed pellets with feed containing MPs presented an average richness of 238 ASVs in their microbiota compared to 156 ASVs in the individuals fed pellets without microplastics and 81 ASVs in the gut samples of *P*. *clark*ii from Cachí reservoir (**Figure 13A**). These differences were statistically significant

according to the Kruskal-Wallis test (p = 0.028). The Shannon diversity index values of the gut samples of individuals fed pellets with MPs were slightly higher (average of 3.01) compared to 2.4 and 2.7 of the intestinal samples from red swamp crayfish fed pellets without MPs and specimens from the Cachí reservoir, respectively. These differences, however, were not significantly different (Kruskal-Wallis test: p > 0.5) (Figure 13B), see Appendix 5.



**Figure 13.** Alpha- and Beta-diversity of the intestinal microbial communities of *Procambarus clarkii* among specimens from Cachí reservoir and individuals maintained in the laboratory and fed pellets with and without MPs. (A) Amplicon sequence variants (ASV) for species richness; (B) Shannon index for species diversity.

# DISCUSSION

The results of the present study revealed, for the first, time that ingestion of rPET caused alterations in the structure of bacterial communities in the intestinal tracts of *Procambarus clarkii* after 96h under experimental conditions. This finding is important since the gut microbiota promotes nutrient absorption and stimulates immune response as well as disease resistance in hosts, thus affecting the health status of individuals (Zhang et al., 2020). It is also recommended to increase the number of individuals to determine whether the results in environmental samples are consistent. Further experimental trials involving both sexes could also be conducted to analyze the behavior of males and females in the presence and absence of MPs.

# 5.1 Parameters and experimental trial in P. clarkii

Water parameters such as dissolved oxygen (DO), temperature, pH and conductivity are monitored periodically because they are important factors affecting aquaculture aquatic environments (Gutiérrez-Yurrita and Montes, 1998; Feng et al., 2021). In our results, these parameters remained constant and within the acceptable range for the growth of *P. clarkii*. This decapod is of global economic importance and a model animal, because it is considered a dominant species in natural environments due to its varied diet, rapid growth and strong adaptability (Gherardi, 2006; Shu, 2014), therefore slight changes in physicochemical parameters do not affect the growth, weight or feeding of the red swamp crayfish, as shown in this study.

The microplastic particles in the pellets used in the laboratory experiments of this study were fiber-shaped, an amorphous form, transparent colors, size less than 2 mm, and polymer of rPET. To test the purity of synthetic materials, examine thermal degradation or phase transitions in environmental and microplastic contaminated samples, thermal analysis such as Differential Scanning Calorimetry (DSC), where a sample is heated using a controlled temperature gradient with a defined heating rate, has been used (Dümichen et al., 2015). To verify that PET was being used in the pellet mixture with MPs, a DSC thermal analysis was performed (**Figure 6**). The DSC results showed very similar behavior between the pellets with MPs and rPET, both showing the presence of two marked peaks. The first marked peak in the pellets with MPs could be due to protein denaturation since proteins

decompose at a temperature between 50-60 °C (Ahmed et al., 2021) and the pellets contained 30% proteins in their composition. The pure polymer shows a characteristic endothermic peak that coincides with the maximum melting temperatures measured and reported in the literature for PET (Majewsky et al., 2016), indicating the possible presence of PET in the pellets.

A total of 60% of MPs treatment samples contained MPs, which may be attributed to the fact that only one-half of the gut was analyzed for the presence of MPs, while the other part was reserved for DNA extraction. Therefore, the part analyzed cannot be overestimated, and in fact, it is quite possible that the reserved part of the gut also contains MPs. These results were similar to those reported by Zhang et al. (2021a) and Capanni et al. (2021), who showed that MPs in the environment could accumulate in the internal tissues of crayfish. They concluded that this finding may pose a potential health risk not only to aquatic animals but also to humans consuming crayfish with MPs accumulated in different tissues.

Although in this study no MPs were found in the control samples from the Cachí reservoir, residual microplastics have been found in the stomach of *P. clarkii* distributed in different areas of Cartago, evidencing the consumption of MPs by this organism in its ecosystem (Vannucchi et al., *in litt*).

## 5.2 Molecular characterization of intestinal tract bacteria communities

#### 5.2.1. PCR-DGGE

The combination of PCR-DGGE and statistical analysis has already proven useful in determining the effect on aquatic animal health when an external agent affects the structure of the gut microbiome (Steinum et al 2009; Essahale et al., 2010; Cheung et al., 2015). In addition, this was also demonstrated by PCR-DGGE patterns in this study, where it was observed that samples fed with food containing MPs had a higher number of different bands compared to samples fed without MPs and to environmental samples, suggesting that there is a higher richness and possible dysbiosis in the intestinal bacterial communities of *P. clarkii* fed with MPs (**Figure 7, 8 and 9**), these results were similar to our high-throughput sequencing results. These results also agree with those of the study by Liu et al. (2011), who compared the gut microbiota of Chinese shrimp *Fenneropenaeus chinensis* 

that we used, were able to demonstrate that both techniques were able to reflect the gut microbial diversity of Chinese shrimp. However, the clone library analysis was more representative of the community. Although similar results were obtained in our research, more quantitative analyses, such as FISH or real-time PCR, should be performed in the future to compare much better with 16S RNA sequencing.

#### 5.2.2 High-throughput sequencing of the 16S rRNA

High-throughput sequencing analysis of 16S rRNA from the 12 intestinal tracts showed that Firmicutes, Proteobacteria, Bacteroidota, and Actinobacteria were the predominant phyla in the intestinal microbiota of *P. clarkii* (**Figure 10**). This finding is in agreement with similar results of other studies on *P. clarkii* (Guo et al., 2019; Zhang et al., 2020; Zhang et al., 2021a; Wu et al., 2021). These studies concluded that these four phyla prevailed in the intestine of aquatic decapods and indicated that they played principal roles in the intestinal functions of digestion, absorption, and immunity of *P. clarki*. In the present study, the Firmicutes were the most abundant group, which include many beneficial bacteria, especially butyrate-producing bacteria (Li et al., 2020; Duan et al., 2021).

At the class level, the gut content of the P. clarkii specimens collected in the Cachí reservoir was predominated by Gammaproteobacteria, Bacteroidia, and Clostridia. Most of the dominant microorganisms in environments such as dams and wetlands are related to C and N transformation (Di Pippo et al., 2020). In wetlands the denitrification process depends on the presence of heterotrophic and autotrophic bacteria, generally, the abundance of Gammaproteobacteria and Bacteroides is high in this type of environment (Zhang et al., 2021b). Bacteroides can produce carbohydrate metabolism-related enzymes, which promote food digestion (Karlsson et. al., 2011). Species of the class Clostridia constitute a substantial part of the total bacteria of the intestinal microbiota and their participation is crucial in the modulation of physiological, metabolic, and immunological processes in the gut by interacting with the other resident microbial populations (Setälä et al., 2014). Moreover, they provide specific and essential functions modulating normal intestinal homeostasis and may play an important role in dysbiosis when gastrointestinal disorders occur (Lopetuso et al., 2013). Likewise, its occurrence is associated with the presence of certain stress levels (Li et al., 2020). Procambarus clarkii is tolerant to highly contaminated freshwater habitats (Shui, 2020) such as the Cachí reservoir (R. Guillén, comm. pers.).

Therefore, the predominance of species of *Clostridia* in *P. clarkii* from the Cachí reservoir may be related also to the stress caused by contamination.

The most abundant genera of Firmicutes in our research were Candidatus\_Bacilloplasma, Candidatus\_Hepatoplasma, Erysipelothrix and Candidatus spp. These genera constituted the core microbiota of another crayfish species, Cherax *cainii*, and are known to play an important role in digestion and immunity (Foysal et al., 2021). Wai et al. (2019) reported that isopods with a *Candidatus\_Hepatoplasma* based intestinal tract showed higher survival rates when food was deficient, relative to the other genera of symbiont bacteria they studied. Candidatus\_Bacilloplasma was another abundant genus found in this study, these results agree with Shui et al., (2020), that although there are not many studies on its effect on the gut of *P. clarkii*, the literature suggests that it is a highly diversified population and played essential roles in the gut microbiota of crustaceans, as it has been grouped into several genetic subgroups of bacteria obtained from various marine animals, mainly in crustaceans such as Litopenaeus vannamei, Eriocheir sinensis, Pelteobagrus fulvidraco and Nephrops norvegicus. On the other hand, *Erysipelothrix* is a facultatively anaerobic, gram-positive, rod-shaped bacterium and some species have been elucidated as pathogenic (Opriessnig et al, 2020), some have been isolated from erysipelas of many other animals sporadically, and also from healthy cattle, sheep, chickens, surface fish and crustaceans (Imada, 2013). Therefore, the abundance of this genus in this study suggests the presence of possible pathogens in the intestinal tract of P. clarkii from this investigation.

Among Proteobacteria, the most abundant genera were *Citrobacter*, *Hafnia*, and *Shewanella*, coinciding with the results of Wu et al. (2021), who studied the gut microbiota of *P. clarkii*. These genera include opportunistic pathogenic bacteria in some freshwater decapods (Zhang et al., 2019; Wu et al. 2021; Zhang et al., 2021a). In addition, the abundance of these genera may be attributed to the presence of foreign compounds in the diet or external environment that may cause an alteration in the stability of the gut microbiota of *P. clarkii* and thus may facilitate or hinder infection by pathogenic bacteria that influence the overall health of *P. clarkii* (Zhang et al., 2019; Foysal et al., 2021).

*Bacteroides* was the most abundant genus within Bacteroidota encountered in the guts of the red swamp crayfish and *Leucobacter* within Actinobacteroidota (Figure 11).

These results coincided with those reported by Wu et al., (2021); they concluded that the abundance a predominance of *Leucobacter* might be an indicator of possible dysbiosis because these authors detected more opportunistic pathogens, which might be a specific microbial indication of the presence of diseases in *P. clarkii*.

Our analyses of the gut content revealed the presence of the genus *Tyzzerella* exclusively in the specimens collected from the Cachí reservoir while it was absent in the individuals reared under laboratory conditions. This finding is in agreement with the results of Shui et al. (2020), who reported this genus as abundant in *P. clarkii* specimens reared in rice fields. They concluded that the presence of this genus is due to their capacity to metabolize plant polysaccharides and mentioned also that *P. clarkii* as a predominantly carnivorous freshwater decapod has a broad feeding spectrum, including herbivorous items. This result is evidence of the ecological plasticity of this red swamp crayfish to adapt to different environments by changing its diet.

The intestinal tract of the specimens cultivated in the laboratory and fed with pellets that contained MPs showed a high proportion of Alphaproteobacteria and Actinobacteria (**Figure 10**). The Alphaproteobacteria can have genetic activity and are capable of degrade aromatic hydrocarbons (Ghosal et al., 2016) and the Actinobacteria produced various metabolites with antimicrobial activity and degrade recalcitrant compounds (Wang et al. 2021). The Actinobacteria are usually the most abundant bacteria in *P. clarkii* intestine (Zhang et al., 2021a). These bacteria participate in the decomposition of organic matter present in soil and sediments, and studies in mammals have shown a positive correlation with fiber intake (Shui et al., 2020). Moreover, they play a crucial role in maintaining intestinal homeostasis (Glenny et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2021). Therefore, when these classes predominate in the gut content, it is probable that the normal intestinal functions of *P. clarkii* are affected by external or toxic compounds such as diclofenac (Zhang et al., 2021a) or by the presence of MPs as shown by our results (Figure.10). Similar results were obtained Wang et al., (2021) studying the white-leg shrimp *Litopenaeus vannamei*.

The most abundant genera in the samples fed with pellets containing MPs were *Klebsiella, Acinetobacter, Hydromonas, Pseudomonas, Gemmobacter,* and *Enterobacter. Klebsiella, Pseudomonas* and *Enterobacter* have been reported as part of the intestinal microbiota of healthy people (Vogel et al., 2012; Hadder et al., 2018). These genera rarely

cause infections, but when the patient is immunosuppressed, these bacteria can cause infections of the urinary or respiratory tract;, they are also of clinical importance due to their resistance to antibiotics (Hadder et al., 2018). Therefore, these microorganisms could be considered potential pathogens, which may affect the health of *P. clarkii*. Moreover, species of *Klebsiella, Acinetobacter, Pseudomonas,* and *Enterobacter* (KAPE) are of particular concern due to their ongoing acquisition of genetic traits, which are associated with the intraoperative spread for their antibiotic resistance, virulence, treatment failure, and increased patient morbidity and mortality (Boucher et al., 2009). Therefore, our results might suggest a possible transfer of human pathogenic bacteria to animals through MPs. Eckert et al. (2018) showed that microplastic particles indeed promote the persistence of typical indicators of microbial anthropogenic pollution in natural waters. However, additional research is needed to demonstrate this type of microbial exchange.

Species of *Hydromonas*, also found in our gut samples, comprise bacteria that occur in both environmental and clinical settings, including opportunistic human and plant pathogens as well as potential biodegrades of recalcitrant xenobiotics (Vaz-Moreira et al., 2015). The genus *Gemmobacter* has been reported as a facultative anaerobe and may play an important role in the degradation of some refractory contaminants such as cephalexin and toluene (Liu et al., 2020). The abundance of this genus in our samples may be due to presence of some kind of pollutants in its environment, as in our study the presence of MPs. This conclusion, however, requires further studies.

The decrease of Bacteroides levels observed in treatments T1, T5, T7, and T9 (**Figure 11**) implies that MPs exposure may affect metabolite production of putative beneficial bacteria (Duan et al., 2021; Karlsson et al., 2011). This decrease in abundance suggests that MPs exposure could affect the degradation of lignin and environmental pollutants in the gut of *P. clarkii* as shown in the white-leg shrimp *Litopenaeus vannamei* (see Duan et al., 2021). Our results evidence a possible change in the gut bacterial community structure of *P. clarkii* in individuals fed pellets with MPs. Clostridia is another class of bacteria that suffered a considerable decrease in the gut samples of specimens fed with pellets containing MPs. Generally, these microorganisms play a crucial role in the development of the immune system, modulating immune tolerance, and helping to prevent the establishment of potentially harmful and pathogenic organisms (Kelly et al., 2005;

Lopetuso et al., 2013). Furthermore, this decrease could suggest a decrease in resistance to pathogen colonization and thus cause a possible deficiency or disease in *P. clarkii* organisms fed pellets with MPs and a possible dysbiosis effect in the presence of MPs. (Kelly et al., 2005).

#### 2.3 Bioinformatics and statistical analysis

The NMDS of the Bray-Curtis distance confirmed the presence of three differential gut microbiota patterns among the samples analyzed of specimens from Cachí reservoir and those reared in the laboratory (**Figure 12**). This finding might be compared to the study of Duan et al. (2021), who concluded that the gut of the marine penaeid shrimp *L. vannamei* contained a microbial community whose structure and stability was closely related to the health of the analyzed shrimps. When the host becomes sick, dysbiosis occurs in the gut microbiota and with it various physiological processes of the host, such as digestion, immunity and metabolism (Wu et al., 2021). These changes in the gut microbiota are closely related to the severity of the disease (Xiong et al., 2015). In the present case, the presence of MPs may have affected the gut microbiota of *P. clarkii*, considering that the exposure to MPs causes intestinal mucosal damage, microbiota imbalance and inflammation in aquatic animals (Lu et al., 2019).

Individuals fed pellets with MPs presented higher bacterial richness and diversity in their gut microbiota compared to individuals fed pellets without MPs and control samples from the Cachí reservoir (**Figure 13A**). This could be because the host immune system acts as a selective pressure on the symbiotic microbiota and coevolution that normally restricts the excessive growth of internal bacteria and prevents external bacteria from entering the host's internal organs, thus maintaining a balance between the symbiotic microorganisms and the host that promotes continuous coadaptation (Hooper et al., 2012; Groussin et al., 2020; Wu et al., 2021). Diseases and other stress factors damage the host immune system, resulting in reduced selective pressure on symbiotic bacteria and reduced restriction on external bacteria, leading to dysbiosis of the microbiota induced by overgrowth of opportunistic bacterial pathogens and possible loss of bacterial richness (Clerissi et al., 2020; Tan et al., 2020; Wu et al., 2021).

The microbial community of gut samples from reed swamp crayfish fed with pellets containing MPs was significantly different compared to those fed pellets without MPs (Figure 13B). This large number of bacterial communities found in samples with MPs could be because during transport by water flow, MPs can be colonized by planktonic microorganisms capable of adhering to plastic surfaces with subsequent formation of biofilms, called plastisphere (Eckert et al., 2018; Di Pippo et al., 2020; Amaral-Zettler et al., 2021). Also, plastisphere microorganisms play an important role in the transport of potentially invasive and pathogenic species (Koelmans et al., 2019), as demonstrated in the present study, which detected bacterial genera that have only been reported from human intestinal microbiota and have been considered as human pathogens (Boucher et al., 2009; Eckert et al. 2018). Our results were similar to those of Wu et al. (2021), who found significant differences in the structure of the digestive system microbiome between different health states, including healthy, anorexic, dying and whitish muscular states of P. clarkii, also concluded that the dysbiosis of the diagnostic microbiological system associated with disease outbreaks could be potential indicators to assess the health status of the crayfish. Therefore, our results could also suggest a possible exchange of microorganisms internal to the intestinal tract of P. clarkii and MPs and a possible dysbiosis.

# CONCLUSIONS

Despite the difficulties encountered in this study, we were able to characterize the structure of the bacterial communities of 12 intestinal tracts of the crayfish *P. clarkii* under control conditions in the Cachí reservoir and under experimental conditions, fed pellets with and without MPs, using molecular tools such as PCR-DGGE and 16S rRNA high-throughput sequencing. In addition, this study reports for the first time a possible dysbiosis effect in the intestinal tract of samples fed pellets with MPs concerning samples fed pellets without MPs and control samples from the Cachí reservoir. It was statistically proven that samples in the presence of MPs presented a higher species richness than samples in the absence of MPs. Therefore, further studies are recommended to examine the toxic effects of MPs on the gut of *P. clarkii* by evaluating histological changes, molecular regulations and microbial responses of the hemolymph in the presence of MPs.

# REFERENCES

- Ahmed, M. B., Rahman, M. S., Alom, J., Hasan, M. S., Johir, M. A. H., Mondal, M. I. H., Lee, D. J., Park, J., & Yoon, M. H. (2021). Microplastic particles in the aquatic environment: A systematic review. *Science of The Total Environment*, 775, 145793 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2021.145793.
- Alam, M., Sultana, M., Balakrish, N.G., Bradley, S.R., Sack, D.A., Siddique, A.K., Ali, A., Huq, A. & Colwell, RR. (2006). Toxigenic Vibrio cholerae in the aquatic environment of Mathbaria, Bangladesh. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 72(2), 2849-2855. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.72.4.2849-2855.2006
- Amaral-Zettler, L. A., Ballerini, T., Zettler, E. R., Asbun, A. A., Adame, A., Casotti, R., Dumontet, B., Donnarumma, V., Engelmann, J.C., Frère, L., Mansui, J., Philippon, M. & Sighicelli, M. (2021). Diversity and predicted inter-and intra-domain interactions in the Mediterranean Plastisphere. *Environmental Pollution*, 286, 117439. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2021.117439
- Arcuri, E. F., El Sheikha, A. F., Rychlik, T., Piro-Métayer, I. & Montet, D. (2013). Determination of cheese origin by using 16S rDNA fingerprinting of bacteria communities by PCR–DGGE: Preliminary application to traditional Minas cheese. *Food Control*, 30(1), 1-6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2012.07.007
- Arias-Andres, M., Kettner, M. T., Miki, T., & Grossart, H. P. (2018). Microplastics: New substrates for heterotrophic activity contribute to altering organic matter cycles in aquatic ecosystems. *Science of the Total Environment*, 635, 1152-1159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.04.199
- Astorga-Pérez, M. (2020). Determinación de microplásticos en especies marinas del Parque Nacional Marino Las Baulas. Proyecto de Graduación [Tesis de Licenciatura en Ingeniería Ambienta]. Instituto Tecnológico de Costa Rica. Repositorio institucional del Instituto Tecnológico de Costa Rica Rica (https://hdl.handle.net/2238/12255).

- Avio, C.G., Gobri, S., Milan, M., Benedetti, M., Fattorini, D., D'Errico, G., Pauletto, M., Bargelloni, L. & Regoli, F. (2015). Pollutants bioavailability and toxicological risk from microplastics to marine mussels. *Environmental Pollution*, 198, 211-222. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2014.12.021
- Bermúdez-Guzmán, L., Alpízar-Villalobos, C., Gatgens-García, J., Jiménez-Huezo, G., Rodríguez-Arias, M., Molina, H., Villalobos, J; Paniagua, S; Vega-Baudritc, J. &Rojas-Jimenez, K. (2020). Microplastic ingestion by a herring Opisthonema sp. in the Pacific coast of Costa Rica. *Regional Studies in Marine Science*, 38, 101367.
- Blettler, M.C., Abrial, E., Khan, F.R., Sivri, N. & Espinola, L.A. (2018). Freshwater plastic pollution: Recognizing research biases and identifying knowledge gaps. *Water Research*, 143, 416-424. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2018.06.015
- Boucher, H. W., Talbot, G. H., Bradley, J. S., Edwards, J. E., Gilbert, D., Rice, L. B., ... & Bartlett, J. (2009). Bad bugs, no drugs: no ESKAPE! An update from the Infectious Diseases Society of America. *Clinical infectious diseases*, 48(1), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1086/595011
- Boutin, S., Bernatchez, L., Audet, C. & Derôme N. (2013). Network analysis highlights complex interactions between pathogen, host and commensal microbiota. *PLoS One*, 8(12), e84772. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0084772
- Cabrera Peña, J. (1994). Morphometric relationships and yield in Costa Rican *Procambarus clarkii* (Decapoda: Cambaridae). *Revista Biología Tropical*, 42(3), 743-744.
- Callahan, B.J., McMurdie, P.J., Rosen, M.J., Han, A.W., Johnson, A.J.A. & Holmes, S.P., (2016). DADA2: High-resolution sample inference from Illumina amplicon data. *Nature methods*, 13(7), 581–583. https://doi.org/10.1038/nmeth.3869
- Campos, M. R. (2005). Procambarus (Scapulicambarus) clarkii (Girard, 1852) (Crustacea: Decapoda: Cambaridae). Una langostilla no nativa en Colombia. Revista de la Academia Colombiana de Ciencias, 291(111), 295-302.
- Capanni, F., Greco, S., Tomasi, N., Giulianini, P. G., & Manfrin, C. (2021). Orally administered nano-polystyrene caused vitellogenin alteration and oxidative stress in

the Red Swamp Crayfish (*Procambarus clarkii*). Science of The Total Environment, 791, 147984. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2021.147984

- Carlson, J.M., Leonard, A.B., Hyde, E.R., Petrosino, J.F. & Primm, T.P. (2017). Microbiome disruption and recovery in the fish *Gambusia affinis* following exposure to broad-spectrum antibiotic. *Infection and drug resistance*, 2017(10), 143–154. https://doi.org/10.2147/IDR.S129055
- Caruso, G. (2015). Microplastics in marine environments: possible interactions with the microbial assemblage. *Journal of Pollution Effects & Control*, 3(2), 2375-4397. http://dx.doi.org/10.4172/2375-4397.1000e111
- Chae, Y., Kim, D., Choi, M. J., Cho, Y., & An, Y. J. (2019). Impact of nano-sized plastic on the nutritional value and gut microbiota of whiteleg shrimp Litopenaeus vannamei via dietary exposure. *Environment international*, 130, 104848. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2019.05.042
- Cheung, M. K., Yip, H. Y., Nong, W., Law, P. T. W., Chu, K. H., Kwan, H. S., & Hui, J. H. L. (2015). Rapid change of microbiota diversity in the gut but not the hepatopancreas during gonadal development of the new shrimp model *Neocaridina denticulata*. *Marine Biotechnology*, *17*(6), 811-819. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10126-015-9662-8
- Clerissi, C., De Lorgeril, J., Petton, B., Lucasson, A., Escoubas, J. M., Gueguen, Y., ... & Toulza, E. (2020). Microbiota composition and evenness predict survival rate of oysters confronted to Pacific oyster mortality syndrome. *Frontiers in microbiology*, 11, 311. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2020.00311
- Cole, M., Lindeque, P., Halsband, C & Galloway, T.S. (2011). Microplastics as contaminants in the marine environment: A review. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 62 (12), 2588-2597. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2011.09.025
- Cole, M., Lindeque, P., Fileman, E., Halsband, C. & Galloway, T.S. (2015). The impact of polystyrene microplastics on feeding, function and fecundity in the marine copepod *Calanus helgolandicus*. Environmental Science and Technology, 49(2), 1130-1137. https://doi.org/10.1021/es504525u

- De Cáceres, M., Sol, D., Lapiedra, O., Legendre, P. (2011). A framework for estimating niche metrics using the resemblance between qualitative resources. *Oikos*, 120(9), 1341–1350. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0706.2011.19679.x
- Dehaut, A., Cassone, A.L., Frere, L., Hermabessiere, L., Himber, C., Rinnert, E., Riviere, G., Lambert, C., Soudant, P., Huvet, A. & Duflos, G. (2016). Microplastics in seafood: benchmark protocol for their extraction and characterization. *Environmental Pollution*, 215, 223-233.
- Derraik, J. G. (2002). The pollution of the marine environment by plastic debris: a review. *Marine pollution bulletin*, 44(9), 842-852. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0025-326X(02)00220-5
- Devriese, L.I., van der Meulen, M.D., Maes, T., Bekaert, K., Paul-Pont, I., Frère, L., Robbens, J. & Vethaak, A.D. (2015). Microplastic contamination in brown shrimp (*Crangon crangon*, Linnaeus 1758) from coastal waters of the Southern North Sea and Channel area. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*. 98(1-2), 179-187. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2015.06.051
- Ding, Z.F., Cao, M.J., Zhu, X.S., Xu, G.H. & Wang, R.L. (2017). Changes in the gut microbiome of the Chinese mitten crab (*Eriocheir sinensis*) in response to White spot syndrome virus (WSSV) infection. *Journal of Fish Diseases*, 40(11), 1561-1571. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfd.12624
- Di Pippo, F., Venezia, C., Sighicelli, M., Pietrelli, L., Di Vito, S., Nuglio, S., & Rossetti, S. (2020). Microplastic-associated biofilms in lentic Italian ecosystems. *Water Research*, 187, 116429. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.116429
- Duan, Y., Xiong, D., Wang, Y., Zhang, Z., Li, H., Dong, H., & Zhang, J. (2021). Toxicological effects of microplastics in Litopenaeus vannamei as indicated by an integrated microbiome, proteomic and metabolomic approach. *Science of The Total Environment*, 761, 143311. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.143311
- Dümichen, E., Barthel, A. K., Braun, U., Bannick, C. G., Brand, K., Jekel, M., & Senz, R. (2015). Analysis of polyethylene microplastics in environmental samples, using a

thermal decomposition method. *Water research*, 85, 451-457. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2015.09.002

- Eckert, E. M., Di Cesare, A., Kettner, M. T., Arias-Andres, M., Fontaneto, D., Grossart, H.
  P., & Corno, G. (2018). Microplastics increase impact of treated wastewater on freshwater microbial community. *Environmental Pollution*, 234, 495-502. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2017.11.070
- Eerkes-Medrano, D., Thompson, R.C. & Aldridge, D.C. (2015). Microplastics in freshwater systems: a review of the emerging threats, identification of knowledge gaps and prioritisation of research needs. *Water Research*, 75, 63-82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2015.02.012
- Elizalde-Velázquez, G. A., & Gómez-Oliván, L. M. (2021). Microplastics in aquatic environments: A review on occurrence, distribution, toxic effects, and implications for human health. *Science of The Total Environment*, 773(15)1, 46551. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2021.146551
- Essahale, A., Malki, M., Marín, I., & Moumni, M. (2010). Bacterial diversity in Fez tanneries and Morocco's Binlamdoune River, using 16S RNA gene based fingerprinting. *Journal of Environmental Sciences*, 22(12), 1944-1953. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1001-0742(09)60344-2
- Feng, Y., Liu, S., Li, L., Zhong, L., Yang, S., Ouyang, P., Chen, D., Yin, L., Du, X. & Huang, X. (2021). Time series analysis reveals the environmental variability of Procambarus clarkii cultures under changing meteorological parameters and its potential effect on an important cultivating area in China. *Aquaculture*, 540, 736688. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2021.736688
- Foysal, M. J., Fotedar, R., Siddik, M. A., Chaklader, M. R., & Tay, A. (2021). Lactobacillus plantarum in black soldier fly (Hermetica illucens) meal modulates gut health and immunity of freshwater crayfish (Cherax cainii). Fish & Shellfish Immunology, 108, 42-52. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fsi.2020.11.020
- Garrett, W.S., Gordon, J.I. & Glimcher, L.H. (2010). Homeostasis and inflammation in the intestine. *Cell*, *140*(6), 859-870. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2010.01.023

- Gherardi, F. 2006. Crayfish invading Europe: the case study of Procambarus clarkii. MarFreshwatBehavPhysiol,39(3),175-191.https://doi.org/10.1080/10236240600869702
- Ghosal, D., Ghosh, S., Dutta, T. K., & Ahn, Y. (2016). Current state of knowledge in microbial degradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs): a review. *Frontiers* in microbiology, 7, 1369. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.01369
- Glenny, E.M., Bulik-Sullivan, E.C., Tang, Q., Bulik, C. M., & Carroll, I. M. (2017). Eating disorders and the intestinal microbiota: Mechanisms of energy homeostasis and behavioral influence. *Current psychiatry reports, 19*(8), 51. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11920-017-0797-3
- Grajales, I (2018). Costa Rica tira al mar 15 camiones de plástico por día. Serie de reportajes: la guerra contra el impacto del plástico #1. Programa de Naciones Unidas para el Desarrollo (PNUD). *Hoy en el TEC*.
- Grigorakis, S., Mason, S.A. & Drouillard, K.G. (2017). Determination of the gut retention of plastic microbeads and microfibers in goldfish (*Carassius auratus*). *Chemosphere*, 169, 233-238. 233-238. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2016.11.055
- Groussin, M., Mazel, F., & Alm, E. J. (2020). Co-evolution and co-speciation of host-gut Bacteria systems. *Cell Host & Microbe*, 28(1), 12-22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chom.2020.06.013
- Guo, K., Ruan, G., Fan, W., Fang, L., Wang, Q., Luo, M., & Yi, T. (2020). The effect of nitrite and sulfide on the antioxidant capacity and microbial composition of the intestines of red swamp crayfish, *Procambarus clarkii*. Fish & shellfish immunology, 96, 290-296. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fsi.2019.11.052
- Gutierrez, E., Shackelford, A., Llorca, F., & Anchía, M. (2017). Estrategia Nacional Para la Sustitución de Un Solo Uso Por Alternativas Renovables Y Compostables. Costa Rica: PNUD.

- Gutiérrez-Yurrita, P. J., Sancho, G., Bravo, M. A., Baltanas, A., & Montes, C. (1998). Diet of the red swamp crayfish *Procambarus clarkii* in natural ecosystems of the Donana National Park temporary fresh-water marsh (Spain). *Journal of Crustacean Biology* 18(1), 120-127. https://doi.org/10.1163/193724098X00124
- Hadder, B., Patel, H. M., & Loftus, R. W. (2018). Dynamics of intraoperative Klebsiella, acinetobacter, Pseudomonas, and Enterobacter transmission. American journal of infection control, 46(5), 526-532. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajic.2017.10.018
- Hamasaki, K., Osabe, N., Nishimoto, S., Dan, S., & Kitada, S. (2020). Sexual dimorphism and reproductive status of the red swamp crayfish *Procambarus clarkii*. *Zoological studies*, 59(7). doi:10.6620/ZS.2020.59-07.
- Harrison, J.P., Hoellein, T.J., Sapp, M., Tagg, A.S., Ju-Nam, Y., & Ojeda, J.J. (2018).
  Microplastic-associated biofilms: a comparison of freshwater and marine environments. In *Freshwater Microplastics*. Springer, Cham. p,181-201. DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-61615-5\_9
- Hazlett, B. A., & Rittschof, D. (1985). Variation in rate of growth in the crayfish Orconectes virilis. Journal of crustacean biology, 5(2), 341-346. https://doi.org/10.2307/1547883
- Heindler, F. M., Maes, G. E., Delerue-Ricard, S., Bavière, A. V., Hostens, K., & Volckaert,
  F. A. (2019). Diet composition and gut microbiome of 0-group European plaice *Pleuronectes platessa* L.-Strong homogeneity and subtle spatial and temporal
  differences. *Journal of Sea Research*, 144, 67-77.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seares.2018.11.004
- Hirai, H., Takada, H., Ogata, Y., Yamashita, R., Mizukawa, K., Saha, M., Kwan, C., Moore, C., Gray, H., Laursen, D. & Zettler, E.R. (2011). Organic micropollutants in marine plastics debris from the open ocean and remote and urban beaches. *Mar Pollut Bull*, 62(8): 1683-1692. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2011.06.004
- Hobbs Jr., H.H. (1972). Biota of Freshwater Ecosystems, Identification Manual 9: Crayfishes (Astacidae) of North and Middle America. Water Pollution Control Research Series. Washington DC: US Environmental Protection Agency.

- Holt, C. C., Bass, D., Stentiford, G. D., & van der Giezen, M. (2020). Understanding the role of the shrimp gut microbiome in health and disease. *Journal of invertebrate pathology*, 107387. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jip.2020.107387
- Hooper, L. V., Littman, D. R., & Macpherson, A. J. (2012). Interactions between the microbiota and the immune system. *science*, 336(6086), 1268-1273. DOI: 10.1126/science.1223490
- Hsiao, E.Y., McBride, S.W., Hsien, S., Sharon, G., Hyde, E.R., McCue, T., Codelli, J.A., Chow, J., Reisman, S.E., Petrosino, J.F., Patterson, P.H. & Mazmanian, S.K. (2013).
  Microbiota modulate behavioral and physiological abnormalities associated with neurodevelopmental disorders. *Cell*, 155(7), 1451-1463. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2013.11.024
- Hu, Y. Y., Wu, J., Li, H. Z., Poncin, S., Wang, K. J., & Zuo, J. E. (2019). Study of an enhanced dry anaerobic digestion of swine manure: Performance and microbial community property. *Bioresource technology*, 282, 353-360. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2019.03.014
- Huang, Y., Hong, Y., Yin, H., Yan, G., Huang, Q., Li, Z., & Huang, Z. (2021).
  Imidacloprid induces locomotion impairment of the freshwater crayfish,
  Procambarus clarkii via neurotoxicity and oxidative stress in digestive system. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 238, 105913.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2021.105913
- Huber, I., Spanggaard, B., Appel, K. F., Rossen, L., Nielsen, T. & Gram, L. (2004). Phylogenetic analysis and in situ identification of the intestinal microbial community of rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*, Walbaum). *Journal of applied microbiology*, 96(1), 117-132. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2672.2003.02109.x
- Huner, JV. (1977). Introductions of the Louisiana red swamp crayfish, *Procambarus clarkii* (Girard); an update. *Freshwat Crayfish*, *3*, 193-202.
- Imada, Y. (2013). Erysipelothrix. In *Molecular Typing in Bacterial Infections* (pp. 371-382). Humana Press, Totowa, NJ. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-62703-185-1\_22

- Jahnke, A., Arp, H.P.H., Escher, B.I., Gewert, B., Gorokhova, E., Kühnel, D., Ogonowski, M., Potthoff, A., Rummel, C., Schmitt-Jansen, M. & Toorman, E. (2017). Reducing uncertainty and confronting ignorance about the possible impacts of weathering plastic in the marine environment. *Environmental Science & Technology Letters*, 4(3), 85-90. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.estlett.7b00008
- Janczyk, P., Pieper, R., Souffrant, W.B., Bimczok, D., Rothkötter, H.J., & Smidt, H. (2007). Parenteral long-acting amoxicillin reduces intestinal bacterial community diversity in piglets even 5 weeks after the administration. *Microbial Population and Community Ecology*, 1(2), 180-183. https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2007.29
- Jiang, X., Musyanovych, A., Röcker, C., Landfester, K., Mailänder, V., & Nienhaus, G.U. (2011). Specific effects of surface carboxyl groups on anionic polystyrene particles in their interactions with mesenchymal stem cells. *Nanoscale*, 3(5):2028-2035. https://doi.org/10.1039/C0NR00944J
- Jin, C.Y., Luo, T., Zhu, Z.H., Pan, Z.H., Yang, J.J., Wang, W.C., Fu, Z.W. & Jin, Y.X., (2017). Imazalil exposure induces gut microbiota dysbiosis and hepatic metabolism disorder in zebrafish. *Toxicology & Pharmacology*, 202,85-93. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2017.08.007</u>
- Jin, Y., Xia, J., Pan, Z., Yang, J., Wang, W. & Fu, Z. (2018). Polystyrene microplastics induce microbiota dysbiosis and inflammation in the gut of adult zebrafish. *Environmental Pollution*, 235, 322-329. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2017.12.088
- Jeong, C.B., Won, E.J., Kang, H.M., Lee, M.C., Hwang, D.S., Hwang, U.K., Zhou, B., Souissi, S., Lee, S.J. & Lee, J.S. (2016). Microplastic size-dependent toxicity, oxidative stress induction, and p-JNK and p-p38 activation in the monogonont rotifer (*Brachionus koreanus*). *Environmental science & technology*, 50(16), 8849-8857. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.6b01441

- Jovanović, B. (2017). Ingestion of microplastics by fish and its potential consequences from a physical perspective. *Integrated environmental assessment and management*, 13(3), 510-515. https://doi.org/10.1002/ieam.1913
- Kanhai, L.D.K., Officer, R., Lyashevska, O., Thompson R.C. & O'Connor, I. (2017). Microplastic abundance, distribution and composition along a latitudinal gradient in the Atlantic Ocean. *Marine pollution bulletin*, 115(1-2), 307-314. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2016.12.025
- Kanhai, L.D.K., Gårdfeldt, K., Lyashevska, O., Hassellöv. M., Thompson, R.C. & O'Connor, I. (2018). Microplastics in sub-surface waters of the Arctic Central Basin. *Mar Pollut Bull*, 130, 8-18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2018.03.011
- Kaposi, K.L., Mos, B., Kelaher, B.P. & Dworjanyn, S.A. (2014). Ingestion of microplastic has limited impact on a marine larva. *Environmental science & technology*, 48(3), 1638-1645. https://doi.org/10.1021/es404295e
- Karlsson, F. H., Ussery, D. W., Nielsen, J., & Nookaew, I. (2011). A closer look at bacteroides: phylogenetic relationship and genomic implications of a life in the human gut. *Microbial ecology*, 61(3), 473-485. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00248-010-9796-1
- Kelly, D., Conway, S., & Aminov, R. (2005). Commensal gut bacteria: mechanisms of immune modulation. *Trends in immunology*, 26(6), 326-333. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.it.2005.04.008
- Kirstein, I.V., Kirmizi, S., Wichels, A., Garin-Fernandez, A., Erler, R., Löder, M. & Gerdts, G. (2016). Dangerous hitchhikers? Evidence for potentially pathogenic *Vibrio* spp. on microplastic particles. *Mar Environ Res*, 120, 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2016.07.004
- Klein, S., Worch, E., & Knepper, T. P. (2015). Occurrence and spatial distribution of microplastics in river shore sediments of the Rhine-Main area in Germany. *Environmental science* & *technology*, 49(10), 6070-6076. ttps://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.5b00492

- Klindworth, A., Pruesse, E., Schweer, T., Peplies, J., Quast, C., Horn, M., & Glöckner, F.
  O. (2013). Evaluation of general 16S ribosomal RNA gene PCR primers for classical and next-generation sequencing-based diversity studies. *Nucleic acids research*, 41(1), e1-e1. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gks808
- Koelmans, A. A., Nor, N. H. M., Hermsen, E., Kooi, M., Mintenig, S. M., & De France, J. (2019). Microplastics in freshwaters and drinking water: Critical review and assessment of data quality. *Water research*, 155, 410-422.
- Kühn, S., Van Werven, B., Van Oyen, A., Meijboom, A., Rebolledo, E. L. B., & Van Franeker, J. A. (2017). The use of potassium hydroxide (KOH) solution as a suitable approach to isolate plastics ingested by marine organisms. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 115(1-2), 86-90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2016.11.034
- Law K.L. & Thompson, R.C. (2014). Microplastics in the seas. *Science* 80(345): 144–145. DOI: 10.1126/science.1254065
- Lebreton, L., Slat, B., Ferrari, F., Sainte-Rose, B., Aitken, J., Marthouse, R., Hajbane, S., Cunsolo, S., Schwarz, A., Levivier, A. & Noble, K. (2018). Evidence that the Great Pacific Garbage Patch is rapidly accumulating plastic. *Scientific reports*, 8(1), 4666. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-22939-w
- Lebreton, L.C., Van der Zwet, J., Damsteeg, J.W., Slat, B., Andrady, A. & Reisser, J. (2017). River plastic emissions to the world's oceans. *Nature communications*, 8(1), 15611. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms15611
- Lechner, A., Keckeis, H., Lumesberger-Loisl, F., Zens, B., Krusch, R., Tritthart, M., Glas, M. & Schludermann, E. (2014). The Danube so colourful: a potpourri of plastic litter outnumbers fish larvae in Europe's second largest river. *Environmental Pollution*, 188, 177-181. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2014.02.006
- Li, B., Ding, Y., Cheng, X., Sheng, D., Xu, Z., Rong, Q., Wu, Y., Zhao, H., Ji, X & Zhang,
  Y. (2020). Polyethylene microplastics affect the distribution of gut microbiota and inflammation development in mice. *Chemosphere*, 244, 125492. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.125492

- Li, J., Liu, H., & Chen, J.P. (2018). Microplastics in freshwater systems: A review on occurrence, environmental effects, and methods for microplastics detection. *Water Research*, 137, 362-374. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2017.12.056
- Li, S., Sun, L., Wu, H., Hu, Z., Liu, W., Li, Y. & Wen, X. (2012). The intestinal microbial diversity in mud crab (*Scylla paramamosain*) as determined by PCR-DGGE and clone library analysis. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, 113(6): 1341-1351. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.12008
- Liu, H., Wang, L., Liu, M., Wang, B., Jiang, K., Ma, S. & Li, Q. (2011). The intestinal microbial diversity in Chinese shrimp (*Fenneropenaeus chinensis*) as determined by PCR-DGGE and clone library analyses. *Aquaculture*, 317(1-4), 32-36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2011.04.008
- Liu, Y., Zhang, K., Xu, S., Yan, M., Tao, D., Chen, L., Wei, Y., Wu, C., Liu G. & Lam, P.
  K. (2021). Heavy metals in the "plastisphere" of marine microplastics: adsorption mechanisms and composite risk. *Gondwana Research*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gr.2021.06.017
- Liu, Y., Zhang, Q., Lv, Y., & Ren, R. (2020). Pyridine degradation characteristics of a newly isolated bacterial strain and its application with a novel reactor for the further treatment in pyridine wastewater. *Process Biochemistry*, 95, 64-70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procbio.2020.05.005
- Lopetuso, L. R., Scaldaferri, F., Petito, V., & Gasbarrini, A. (2013). Commensal Clostridia: leading players in the maintenance of gut homeostasis. *Gut Pathogens*, 5(1), 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1186/1757-4749-5-23
- Lu, L., Luo, T., Zhao, Y., Cai, C., Fu, Z., & Jin, Y. (2019). Interaction between microplastics and microorganism as well as gut microbiota: A consideration on environmental animal and human health. *Science of the Total Environment*, 667, 94-100. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.02.380
- Lundström, F.R., & Mårtensson, A. (2015). The Journey of Plastic trough Oceans: A study on quantifying micro plastic particles in ocean outside Costa Rican west coast.

[Thesis to obtain a Bachelor's Degree Environmental Strategist]. Halmstad University.

- Magalhães, C. & Türkay, M. (1996). Taxonomy of the Neotropical freshwater crab family Trichodactylidae. I. The generic system with description of some new genera (Crustacea: Decapoda: Brachyura). Senckenbergiana biologica, 75(1-2), 63-95.
- Majewsky, M., Bitter, H., Eiche, E., & Horn, H. (2016). Determination of microplastic polyethylene (PE) and polypropylene (PP) in environmental samples using thermal analysis (TGA-DSC). *Science of the Total Environment*, 568, 507-511. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.06.017
- Mattsson, K., Ekvall, M.T., Hansson, L.A., Linse, S., Malmendal, A. & Cedervall, T. (2014). Altered behavior, physiology, and metabolism in fish exposed to polystyrene nanoparticles. *Environmental science & technology*, 49(1), 553-561. https://doi.org/10.1021/es5053655
- McCormick, A., Hoellein, T.J., Mason, S.A., Schluep, J. & Kelly, J.J. (2014). Microplastic is an abundant and distinct microbial habitat in an urban river. *Environmental science & technology*, 48(20), 11863-11871. https://doi.org/10.1021/es503610r
- Meziti, A., Ramette, A., Mente, E. & Kormas, K.A. (2010). Temporal shifts of the Norway the lobster (*Nephrops norvegicus*) gut bacterial communities. *Microbiology Ecology*, 74(2), 472-484. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6941.2010.00964.x
- Mintenig, S.M., Int-Veen, I., L€oder, M.G.J., Primpke, S. & Gerdts, G. (2017). Identification of microplastic in effluents of wastewater treatment plants using focal plane array-based micro-Fourier-transform infrared imaging. *Water research*, 108, 365-372. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2016.11.015
- Miranda, D.D.A. & de Carvalho-Souza, G.F. (2016). Are we eating plastic-ingesting fish? *Marine pollution bulletin*, 103(1-2), 109-114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2015.12.035
- Murali, A., Bhargava, A., Wright, E.S., 2018. IDTAXA: a novel approach for accurate taxonomic classification of microbiome sequences. *Microbiome*, 6, 140. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40168-018-0521-5

- Murray, F. & Cowie, P.R. (2011). Plastic contamination in the decapod crustacean Nephrops norvegicus (Linnaeus, 1758). Marine pollution bulletin, 62(6), 1207-1217. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2011.03.032
- Oksanen J., Blanchet F., Kindt R., Legendre P., Minchin P., O'Hara R., Friendly M., McGlinn D., Simpson G., Solymos P., Stevens H., Szoecs E & Wagner H. (2020).
  Vegan: Community Ecology Package. *R-package version*, 2,5-6.
- Opriessnig, T., Forde, T., & Shimoji, Y. (2020). *Erysipelothrix* Spp.: past, present, and future directions in vaccine research. *Frontiers in veterinary science*, 7, 174. https://doi.org/10.3389/fvets.2020.00174
- Vannucchi, P. E., Guerrero-Jiménez, G., Villalobos-Rojas, F., Azofeifa-Solano, J. C., Martín González, M., Wehrtmann, I. S. (in litt.). Feeding preferences of the invasive Red Swamp Crayfish *Procambarus clarkii* (Girard, 1852) in different water bodies in Costa Rica and Mexico.
- Pedà, C., Caccamo, L., Fossi, M.C., Gai, F., Andaloro, F., Genovese, L., Perdichizzi, A., Romeo, T. & Maricchiolo, G. (2016). Intestinal alterations in European sea bass *Dicentrarchus labrax* (Linnaeus, 1758) exposed to microplastics: preliminary results. *Environmental pollution*, 212, 251-256. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2016.01.083
- Peng, G., Zhu, B., Yang, D., Su, L., Shi, H. & Li, D. (2017). Microplastics in sediments of the Changjiang Estuary, China. *Environmental Pollution*, 225, 283-290. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2016.12.064
- Pompanon, F., Deagle, B.E., Symondson, W.O., Brown, D.S., Jarman, S.N. & Taberlet, P. (2012). Who is eating what: diet assessment using next generation sequencing. *Molecular ecology*, 21(8), 1931-1950. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-294X.2011.05403.x
- Quast C., Pruesse E., Yilmaz P., Gerken J., Schweer T., Yarza P., Peplies, J. & Glöckner, F.O. (2013). The SILVA ribosomal RNA gene database project: improved data processing and web-based tools. *Nucleic acids research*, 41(D1), D590-D596. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gks1219

- R Core Team. (2018). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Rodríguez, H., Hilaire, S. & Mesleárd, F. (2015). Temporary pond ecosystem functioning shifts mediated by the exotic red swamp crayfish (*Procambarus clarkii*): a mesocosm study. *Hydrobiologia*, 767(1), 333-345. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-015-2523-7
- Rodriguez-Seijo, A., Lourenço, J., Rocha-Santos, T.A.P., Da Costa, J., Duarte, A.C., Vala,
  H., & Pereira, R. (2017). Histopathological and molecular effects of microplastics in *Eisenia andrei* Bouché. *Environmental Pollution*, 220, 495-503. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2016.09.092
- Samal, S. (2020). Effect of shape and size of filler particle on the aggregation and sedimentation behavior of the polymer composite. *Powder Technology*, *366*, 43-51.
- Schäfer, H., & Muyzer, G. (2001). Denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis in marine microbial ecology. *Methods in microbiology*, 30, 425-468. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.powtec.2020.02.054
- Scherer, C., Weber, A., Lambert, S. & Wagner, M. (2018). Interactions of microplastics with freshwater biota. In: Wagner, M. & Lambert, S. (eds) Freshwater microplastics: emerging environmental contaminants? *Springer Nature*, Heidelberg, p. 153-180.
- Setälä, O., Fleming-Lehtinen, V. & Lehtiniemi, M. (2014). Ingestion and transfer of microplastics in the planktonic food web. *Environmental pollution*, 185, 77-83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2013.10.013
- Shui, Y., Guan, Z. B., Liu, G. F., & Fan, L. M. (2020). Gut microbiota of red swamp crayfish *Procambarus clarkii* in integrated crayfish-rice cultivation model. *AMB Express*, 10(1), 1-11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13568-019-0944-9
- Steinum, T., Sjåstad, K., Falk, K., Kvellestad, A., & Colquhoun, D. J. (2009). An RT PCR-DGGE survey of gill-associated bacteria in Norwegian seawater-reared Atlantic salmon suffering proliferative gill inflammation. *Aquaculture*, 293(3-4), 172-179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2009.05.006

- Sun, P., Jin, M., Ding, L., Lu, Y., Ma, H., Yuan, Y. & Zhou, Q. (2018). Dietary lipid levels could improve growth and intestinal microbiota of juvenile swimming crab, *Portunus trituberculatus*. *Aquaculture*, 490, 208-216. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2018.02.018
- Sussarellu, R., Suquet, M., Thomas, Y., Lambert, C., Fabioux, C., Pernet, M.E.J., Le Goïc, N., Quillie, V., Mingant, C., Epelboin, Y. & Corporeau, C. (2016). Oyster reproduction is affected by exposure to polystyrene microplastics. *Proceedings of the national academy of sciences*, *113*(9), 2430-2435. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1519019113
- Tan, C., Wu, Q., Wang, H., Gao, X., Xu, R., Cui, Z., Zhu, J., Zeng, X., Zhou, H., He, J. & Yin, J. (2021). Dysbiosis of gut microbiota and short-chain fatty acids in acute ischemic stroke and the subsequent risk for poor functional outcomes. *Journal of Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition*, 45(3), 518-529. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpen.1861
- Vaz-Moreira, I., Narciso-da-Rocha, C., De Brandt, E., Vandamme, P., Ferreira, A. S., Lobo-da-Cunha, A., ... & Manaia, C. M. (2015). Hydromonas duriensis gen. nov., sp. nov., isolated from freshwater. *International journal of systematic and evolutionary microbiology*, 65(Pt\_11), 4134-4139. https://hdl.handle.net/10216/102670
- Viccon-Pale, J. A., Ortega, P., Mendoza-Vargas, L., Castilla-Hernández, P., López-Cuevas, A., Meléndez-Herrada, A., Rivera-Becerri, I., Vela-Correa, M. & Signoret-Poillon, M. (2016). Structure and population dynamics of the secondary burrower crayfish *Procambarus acanthophorus* from a tropical Mexican wetland. *Can J Zool*, 94(7): 479-488. https://doi.org/10.1139/cjz-2015-0181
- Vogel, T. R., Dombrovskiy, V. Y., & Lowry, S. F. (2012). Impact of infectious complications after elective surgery on hospital readmission and late deaths in the US Medicare population. *Surgical infections*, 13(5), 307-311. https://doi.org/10.1089/sur.2012.116

- Vogt, G. (2021). Synthesis of digestive enzymes, food processing, and nutrient absorption in decapod crustaceans: a comparison to the mammalian model of digestion. *Zoology*, 147,125945. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.zool.2021.125945
- Von Moos, N., Burkhardt-Holm, P. & Köhler, A. (2012). Uptake and effects of microplastics on cells and tissue of the blue mussel *Mytilus edulis L*. after an experimental exposure. *Environmental science & technology*, 46(20), 11327-11335. https://doi.org/10.1021/es302332w
- Waller, C.L., Griffiths, H.J., Waluda, C.M., Thorpe, S.E., Loaiza, I., Moreno, B., Pacherres, C.O. & Hughes, K.A. (2017). Microplastics in the Antarctic marine system: an emerging area of research. *Science of the total environment*, 598, 220-227. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.03.283
- Wang, Z., Fan, L., Wang, J., Xie, S., Zhang, C., Zhou, J., Zhang, J., Xu, G. & Zou, J. (2021). Insight into the immune and microbial response of the white-leg shrimp *Litopenaeus vannamei* to microplastics. *Marine Environmental Research*, 169,105377. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2021.105377
- Wei, H., Wang, H., Tang, L., Mu, C., Ye, C., Chen, L., & Wang, C. (2019). Highthroughput sequencing reveals the core gut microbiota of the mud crab (*Scylla paramamosain*) in different coastal regions of southern China. *BMC genomics*, 20(1), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12864-019-6219-7
- Woodall, L.C., Sanchez-Vidal, A., Canals, M., Paterson, G.L., Coppock, R., Sleight, V., Calafat, A., Rogers, A.D., Narayanaswamy, B.E. & Thompson, R.C. (2014). The deep sea is a major sink for microplastic debris. *Royal Society open science*, 1(4), 140317. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsos.140317
- World Economic Forum and Ellen MacArthur Foundation. (2017). The New Plastics Economy – Catalysing action. http://www.ellenmacarthurfoundation.org/publications.
- Wright, S.L., Thompson, R.C. & Galloway, T.S. (2013). The physical impacts of microplastics on marine organisms: a review. *Environmental pollution*, 178, 483-492. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2013.02.031

- Wu, Z., Zhang, Q., Zhang, T., Chen, J., Wang, S., Hao, J., Lin, T. & Li, A. (2021). Association of the microbiota dysbiosis in the hepatopancreas of farmed crayfish (*Procambarus clarkii*) with disease outbreaks. *Aquaculture*, 536, 736492. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2021.736492
- Xavier, R., Soares, M. C., Silva, S. M., Banha, F., Gama, M., Ribeiro, L., Anastácico, P., & Cardoso, S. C. (2021). Environment and host-related factors modulate gut and carapace bacterial diversity of the invasive red swamp crayfish (Procambarus clarkii). *Hydrobiologia*, 1-13. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-021-04623-9
- Xiong, J., Wang, K., Wu, J., Qiuqian, L., Yang, K., Qian, Y., & Zhang, D. (2015). Changes in intestinal bacterial communities are closely associated with shrimp disease severity. *Applied microbiology and biotechnology*, 99(16), 6911-6919. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-015-6632-z
- Yano, J.M., Yu, K., Donaldson, G.P., Shastri, G.G., Ann, P., Ma, L., Nagler, C.R., Ismagilov, R.F., Mazmanian, S.K. & Hsiao, E.Y. (2015). Indigenous bacteria from the gut microbiota regulate host serotonin biosynthesis. *Cell*, 161(2), 264-276. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2015.02.047
- Yu, P., Liu, Z., Wu, D., Chen M., Lv, W. & Zhao, Y. (2018). Accumulation of polystyrene microplastics in juvenile *Eriocheir sinensis* and oxidative stress effects in the liver. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 200, 28-36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2018.04.015
- Zettler, E.R., Mincer, T.J. & Amaral-Zettler, L.A. (2013). Life in the "plastisphere": microbial communities on plastic marine debris. *Environmental science & technology*, 47(13), 7137-7146. https://doi.org/10.1021/es401288x
- Zhang, M., Sun, Y., Chen, L., Cai, C., Qiao, F., Du, Z. & Li, E. (2016). Symbiotic bacteria in gills and guts of Chinese mitten crab (*Eriocheir sinensis*) differ from the freeliving bacteria in water. *PloS one*, 11(1), e0148135. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0148135
- Zhang, Y., Li, Z., Kholodkevich, S., Sharov, A., Chen, C., Feng, Y., Nanqi, R & Sun, K. (2020). Effects of cadmium on intestinal histology and microbiota in freshwater

crayfish (*Procambarus clarkii*). *Chemosphere*, 242, 125105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.125105

- Zhang, Y., Sun, K., Li, Z., Chai, X., Fu, X., Kholodkevich, S., Chen, C. & Ren, N. (2021a). Effects of acute diclofenac exposure on intestinal histology, antioxidant defense, and microbiota in freshwater crayfish (*Procambarus clarkii*). *Chemosphere*, 263, 128130. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2020.128130
- Zhang Y., Ji, Z., & Pei, Y. (2021b). Nutrient removal and microbial community structure in an artificial-natural coupled wetland system. *Process Safety and Environmental Protection*, 147, 1160-1170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psep.2021.01.036
- Zhang, Z., Liu, J., Jin, X., Liu, C., Fan, C., Guo, L., Liang, Y., Zheng, J. & Peng, N. (2020).
  Developmental, dietary, and geographical impacts on gut microbiota of red swamp crayfish (*Procambarus clarkii*). *Microorganisms*, 8(9), 1376. https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms8091376
- Zhao, S., Zhu, L. & Li, D. (2016). Microscopic anthropogenic litter in terrestrial birds from Shanghai, China: not only plastics but also natural fibers. *Science of The Total Environment*, 550, 1110-1115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.01.112
- Zhao, S., Zhu, L., Wang, T. & Li, D. (2014). Suspended microplastics in the surface water of the Yangtze Estuary System, China: first observations on occurrence, distribution. *Marine pollution bulletin*, 86(1-2), 562-568. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2014.06.032

# **APPENDICES**

Sample	Sex	size (cm)	Total weight (g)	Observations
A1	F	3,87	10,56	with eggs
A2*	Μ	4,22	17,108	-
A3	F	3,4	7,769	-
A4*	$\mathbf{M}$	4,22	20,75	-
A5	F	4,65	23,111	with eggs
A6	F	4,87	24,521	with eggs
A7*	Μ	4,55	20,825	without cheliped
<b>A8</b>	F	3,31	35,28	with a possible nematode
A9	F	4,61	21,25	-
A10	F	3,89	7,882	-

Appendix 1. Measurements of the 10 direct environmental samples.

\*Samples chosen to continue with the study. F= Female and M= Male

**Appendix 2.** Measurements of the 10 samples reared under laboratory conditions, after exposure to acclimatization conditions 12 days.

Sample	Sex	size (cm)	Total weight (g)
<b>C1</b>	Μ	56,09	23,687
C2*	Μ	70,91	35,441
C3	Μ	61,53	24,586
<b>C4</b>	Μ	68,03	36,87
C5*	Μ	59,54	18,874
C6*	Μ	74,53	39,16
C7*	Μ	57,19	22,602
<b>C8</b>	Μ	62,52	29,025
<b>C9</b>	Μ	58,83	26,495
C10*	Μ	58,82	29,187
T1*	Μ	60,21	25,303
<b>T2</b>	Μ	53,12	25,208
T3*	Μ	56,33	27,694

<b>T4</b>	Μ	62,52	31,056
T5*	Μ	63,22	29,972
<b>T6</b>	Μ	63,14	31,782
T7*	Μ	65,71	32,577
<b>T8</b>	Μ	58,21	29,173
Т9*	Μ	72,99	34,844
T10	Μ	53,82	28,587

\*Samples chosen to continue with the study. F= Female and M= Male

**Appendix 3.** Measurements of the 10 samples reared under laboratory conditions, before exposed to feed with or without MPs for 96h.

Sample	Sex	size (cm)	Total weight (g)	Observations
C1	Μ	59,55	24,382	-
C2*	Μ	68,28	36,359	-
<b>C3</b>	Μ	-	-	Died 48 h
C4	Μ	67,93	38,062	Intestinal tract full of food
C5*	Μ	58,8	26,308	
C6*	Μ	75,58	39,326	Intestinal tract full of food
C7*	Μ	59,71	22,816	Intestinal tract full of food
<b>C8</b>	Μ	69,25	28,916	
С9	Μ	59,91	27,508	Intestinal tract full of food
C10*	Μ	66,28	28,723	Intestinal tract full of food
T1*	Μ	58,64	19,071	Intestinal tract full of food
T2	Μ	58,71	26,219	
T3*	Μ	66,15	28,889	Intestinal tract full of possible MPs
<b>T4</b>	Μ	-	-	Died 72h
T5*	Μ	68,05	31,209	-
<b>T6</b>	Μ	70,16	32,352	-
T7*	Μ	66,71	32,96	Intestinal tract full of possible MPs
<b>T8</b>	Μ	68,73	31,39	-
<b>T9</b> *	$\mathbf{M}$	71,42	36,431	Intestinal tract full
				of possible MPs
------------	---	-------	--------	-----------------------
<b>T10</b>	Μ	63,66	28 954	Intestinal tract full
			28,934	of possible MPs

\*Samples chosen to continue with the study. F= Female and M= Male

# Appendix 4. Cluster analysis of observations

# Cluster Analysis of Observations: 1; 2; 3; 4; 5; 6; 7; 8; 9; 10; 11; 12; 13; 14; 16; 17; 18; 19; 20; 21; 22; 23; 24; 25

Standardized Variables, Pearson Distance, Average Linkage

#### **Amalgamation Steps**

		Number of	Similarity	Distance	Clust	ers	New	Number of obs. in new
_	Step	clusters	level	level	joined		cluster	cluster
	1	14	51,5247	4,47958	6	12	6	2
	2	13	47,2332	4,87616	6	7	6	3
	3	12	46,5168	4,94236	10	11	10	2
	4	11	46,4059	4,95260	2	3	2	2
	5	10	43,9959	5,17531	13	14	13	2
	6	9	42,5992	5,30439	6	10	6	5
	7	8	38,3406	5,69792	1	8	1	2
	8	7	37,7991	5,74796	9	15	9	2
	9	6	35,8569	5,92743	1	6	1	7
	10	5	32,0118	6,28276	1	2	1	9
	11	4	28,0256	6,65112	1	13	1	11
	12	3	23,8369	7,03819	4	9	4	3
	13	2	19,6305	7,42691	1	5	1	12
	14	1	15,1772	7,83844	1	4	1	15

### **Final Partition**

		Within cluster	Average distance	Maximum distance	
	Number of observations	sum of squares	from centroid	from centroid	
Cluster1	15	336	4,67841	5,91182	

## **Appendice 5.** Bioinformatic and statistical analysis

# Permanova

Permutation test for adonis under reduced model Terms added sequentially (first to last) Permutation: free Number of permutations: 1000

 $adonis2(formula = per \sim Treatment, data = env, permutations = 1000)$ Df SumOfSqs R2 F Pr(>F) Treatment 2 0.75282 0.26462 1.6193 0.03497 \* Residual 9 2.09213 0.73538 Total 11 2.84494 1.00000 ---Signif. codes: 0 '\*\*\*' 0.001 '\*\*' 0.01 '\*' 0.05 '.' 0.1 ' ' 1

### Kruskal-Wallis Riqueza

> kruskal.test(Richness ~ Treatment, data = PerFungi)

Kruskal-Wallis rank sum test

data: Richness by Treatment Kruskal-Wallis chi-squared = 7.0962, df = 2, p-value = 0.02878

## **Kruskal-Wallis Shannon**

> kruskal.test(Shannon ~ Treatment, data = PerFungi)

Kruskal-Wallis rank sum test

data: Shannon by Treatment Kruskal-Wallis chi-squared = 1.3487, df = 2, p-value = 0.5095

## Indicator Species Analysis ### RESULTADOS INDICATOR SPECIES

<u>Resultado</u>. Especies indicadoras with MP: Kebsiella, Acinetobacter, Hydromonas, Pseudomonas, Gemmobacter, Enterobacter. Especie indicadora environmental Tizzerella (Clostridia)

Multilevel pattern analysis

Association function: IndVal.g Significance level (alpha): 0.05

Total number of species: 1053 Selected number of species: 35 Number of species associated to 1 group: 29 Number of species associated to 2 groups: 6

List of species associated to each combination:

Group environmental #sps. 12 stat p.value ASV46 1.000 0.006 \*\* ASV76 1.000 0.006 \*\* ASV85 1.000 0.006 \*\* ASV87 1.000 0.006 \*\* ASV94 1.000 0.006 \*\* ASV97 1.000 0.006 \*\* ASV10 1.000 0.004 \*\* ASV68 0.953 0.009 \*\* ASV95 0.916 0.011 \* ASV102 0.816 0.033 \* ASV180 0.816 0.033 \* ASV1538 0.816 0.042 \* Group with MP #sps. 16 stat p.value ASV25 0.993 0.002 \*\* ASV73 0.992 0.004 \*\* ASV119 0.986 0.005 \*\* ASV65 0.984 0.005 \*\* ASV44 0.984 0.032 \* ASV37 0.984 0.004 \*\* ASV80 0.982 0.002 \*\* ASV51 0.975 0.006 \*\* ASV91 0.950 0.004 \*\* ASV41 0.888 0.041 \* ASV43 0.886 0.040 \* ASV114 0.880 0.047 \* ASV344 0.877 0.042 \* ASV123 0.860 0.039 \* ASV99 0.855 0.043 \* ASV70 0.854 0.039 \* Group without MP #sps. 1 stat p.value ASV131 0.866 0.017 \*

---

Signif. codes: 0 '\*\*\*' 0.001 '\*\*' 0.01 '\*' 0.05 '.' 0.1 ' '1